QUALITY DISTRIBUTION INC Form 10-Q August 06, 2013 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark	One)	

X QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2013

or

" TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from ______ to _____

Commission File Number: 000-24180

Quality Distribution, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Florida (State or other jurisdiction of

59-3239073 (I.R.S. Employer

incorporation or organization)

Identification No.)

4041 Park Oaks Boulevard, Suite 200, Tampa, FL (Address of Principal Executive Offices)

33610 (Zip Code)

813-630-5826

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

N/A

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See definition of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act (Check one):

Large accelerated filer " Accelerated filer x

Non-accelerated filer "(Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 12b-2). Yes "No x

As of August 1, 2013, the registrant had 26,905,339 shares of Common Stock, no par value, outstanding.

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONTENTS

<u>PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION</u>	1
<u>ITEM 1 FINANCIAL STATEMENT</u> S	1
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2013 and 2012 (Unaudited)	1
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2013 and 2012 (Unaudited)	2
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012 (Unaudited)	3
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Deficit for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2013 and 2012 (Unaudited)	4
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2013 and 2012 (Unaudited)	5
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	6
ITEM 2 Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	30
ITEM 3 Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	52
ITEM 4 Controls and Procedures	53
PART II OTHER INFORMATION	53
ITEM 1 Legal Proceedings	53
ITEM 1A Risk Factors	53
ITEM 2 Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	55
ITEM 3 Defaults Upon Senior Securities	55
ITEM 4 Mine Safety Disclosures	55
ITEM 5 Other Information	55
ITEM 6 Exhibits	56
<u>Signatures</u>	57

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Consolidated Statements of Operations

Unaudited (In 000 s, Except Per Share Amounts)

	Three mor	nths ended	Six mont June	
	2013	2012	2013	2012
OPERATING REVENUES:				
Transportation	\$ 174,647	\$ 150,519	\$ 338,641	\$ 283,725
Service revenue	32,705	30,034	66,159	58,019
Fuel surcharge	31,944	32,180	63,918	62,904
Total operating revenues	239,296	212,733	468,718	404,648
OPERATING EXPENSES:				
Purchased transportation	150,380	142,309	293,252	274,186
Compensation	25,501	18,516	51,971	35,147
Fuel, supplies and maintenance	26,328	18,445	53,346	32,911
Depreciation and amortization	6,729	4,622	13,422	8,413
Selling and administrative	8,155	10,089	15,634	16,599
Insurance costs	4,373	4,139	8,870	7,358
Taxes and licenses	1,308	624	2,251	1,372
Communication and utilities	922	907	2,017	1,744
Loss (gain) on disposal of property and equipment	1,591	(362)	(1,498)	(364)
Impairment charge	55,692		55,692	
Total operating expenses	280,979	199,289	494,957	377,366
Operating (loss) income	(41,683)	13,444	(26,239)	27,282
Interest expense	7,884	7,180	15,607	14,369
Interest income	(234)	(229)	(445)	(408)
Other (income) expense, net	(271)	72	(7,243)	(164)
(Loss) income before income taxes	(49,062)	6,421	(34,158)	13,485
Benefit from income taxes	(17,915)	(22,383)	(12,155)	(22,019)
Net (loss) income	\$ (31,147)	\$ 28,804	\$ (22,003)	\$ 35,504
PER SHARE DATA:				
Net (loss) income per common share				
Basic	\$ (1.18)	\$ 1.07	\$ (0.83)	\$ 1.38
Diluted	\$ (1.18)	\$ 1.04	\$ (0.83)	\$ 1.34
Weighted-average number of shares				
Basic	26,460	26,804	26,542	25,675

Diluted 26,460 27,600 26,542 26,516

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

1

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

Unaudited (In 000 s)

	Three mon June		Six month June	
	2013	2012	2013	2012
Net (loss) income	\$ (31,147)	\$ 28,804	\$ (22,003)	\$ 35,504
Other comprehensive income, net of tax:	207	200	772	77.6
Amortization of prior service costs and losses	387	388	773	776
Foreign currency translation adjustment	56	45	91	6
Total other comprehensive income, net of tax	443	433	864	782
Comprehensive (loss) income	\$ (30,704)	\$ 29,237	\$ (21,139)	\$ 36,286

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Balance Sheets

Unaudited (In 000 s)

	June 30, 2013	December 31, 2012
ASSETS		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 2,442	\$ 2,704
Accounts receivable, net	129,650	113,906
Prepaid expenses	12,492	14,651
Deferred tax asset, net	20,866	16,609
Other	8,309	9,694
Total current assets	173,759	157,564
Property and equipment, net	177,296	190,342
Assets held-for-sale	2,691	
Goodwill	50,553	104,294
Intangibles, net	35,996	37,654
Non-current deferred tax asset, net	21,720	11,713
Other assets	12,381	12,036
Total assets	\$ 474,396	\$ 513,603
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS DEFICIT		
Current liabilities:		
Current maturities of indebtedness	\$ 2,371	\$ 3,918
Current maturities of capital lease obligations	1,748	3,913
Accounts payable	12,051	9,966
Independent affiliates and independent owner-operators payable	17,851	14,243
Accrued expenses	29,304	37,889
Environmental liabilities	3,357	2,739
Accrued loss and damage claims	8,108	7,326
Total current liabilities	74,790	79,994
Long-term indebtedness, less current maturities	401,616	408,850
Capital lease obligations, less current maturities	871	2,125
Environmental liabilities	5,118	6,302
Accrued loss and damage claims	10,262	9,494
Other non-current liabilities	23,787	25,278
Total liabilities	516,444	532,043
Commitments and contingencies Note 14		
SHAREHOLDERS DEFICIT		
Common stock, no par value; 49,000 shares authorized; 28,433 issued and 26,907 outstanding at June 30,		
2013 and 28,102 issued and 27,223 outstanding at December 31, 2012	439,187	437,192
Treasury stock, 1,526 shares at June 30, 2013 and 879 shares at December 31, 2012	(10,313)	(5,849)
Accumulated deficit	(250,470)	(228,467)
Stock recapitalization	(189,589)	(189,589)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(30,888)	(31,752)
Stock purchase warrants	25	25

Total shareholders deficit (42,048) (18,440)

Total liabilities and shareholders deficit \$474,396 \$513,603

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Deficit

For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2013 and 2012

Unaudited (In 000 s)

								Ac	cumulated		
	Shares of	Shares of							Other	Stock	Total
	Common	Treasury	Common	Treasury	Accumulated		Stock	Con	prehensive	Purchase	Shareholders
	Stock	Stock	Stock	Stock	Deficit	Rec	apitalization		Loss	Warrants	Deficit
Balance,											
December 31, 2011	24,207	(267)	\$ 393,859	\$ (1,878)	\$ (278,543)	\$	(189,589)	\$	(31,381)	\$ 1,347	\$ (106,185)
Net income					35,504						35,504
Issuance of restricted	1.60										
stock	163										
Forfeiture of restricted stock		(5)		(66)							(66)
		(3)		(00)							(66)
Amortization of restricted stock			658								(50
			038								658
Amortization of stock			960								960
options Stock warrant			860								860
exercises	346		1,322							(1,322)	
Stock option	340		1,322							(1,322)	
exercises	47		254								254
Proceeds from equity	47		234								234
offering, net of											
transaction costs	2,500		30,523								30,523
Issuance of stock for	2,300		30,323								30,323
acquisitions	785		7,920								7,920
Amortization of prior	703		7,720								7,520
service costs and											
losses (pension											
plans), net of tax									776		776
Foreign currency											
translation											
adjustments, net of											
tax									6		6
Balance, June 30,											
2012	28,048	(272)	\$ 435,396	\$ (1,944)	\$ (243,039)	\$	(189,589)	\$	(30,599)	\$ 25	\$ (29,750)
		()	, ,,,,,,	+ (-,, 1)	+ (= 10,000)	-	(-0),-0)	-	(= 0,= > >)		(=2,7.00)
Balance,											
December 31, 2012	28,102	(879)	\$ 437,192	\$ (5,849)	\$ (228,467)	\$	(189,589)	\$	(31,752)	\$ 25	\$ (18,440)
Net loss					(22,003)						(22,003)
Issuance of restricted											
stock	247										
Forfeiture of											
restricted stock		(30)		(10)							(10)
Amortization of											
restricted stock			910								910

Edgar Filing: QUALITY DISTRIBUTION INC - Form 10-Q

Amortization of stock									
options			870						870
Stock option									
exercises	84		215						215
Purchases of treasury									
stock		(617)		(4,454)					(4,454)
Amortization of prior									
service costs and									
losses (pension									
plans), net of tax							773		773
Foreign currency									
translation									
adjustments, net of									
tax							91		91
Balance, June 30,									
2013	28,433	(1,526)	\$ 439,187	\$ (10,313)	\$ (250,470)	\$ (189,589)	\$ (30,888)	\$ 25	\$ (42,048)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

Unaudited (In 000 s)

	Six Month June	
	2013	2012
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		
Net (loss) income	\$ (22,003)	\$ 35,504
Adjustments to reconcile to net cash and cash equivalents provided by (used in) operating activities:	+ (==,***)	7 22,22
Deferred income tax expense	(13,545)	
Depreciation and amortization	13,422	8,413
Bad debt recoveries	(392)	(24)
Gain on disposal of property and equipment	(1,498)	(364)
Impairment charge	55,692	(20.)
Stock-based compensation	1,780	1,518
Amortization of deferred financing costs	1,196	1,055
Amortization of bond discount	108	108
Release of deferred tax asset valuation allowance	(720)	(22,777)
Contingent consideration adjustment	(7,300)	(22,111)
Changes in assets and liabilities:	(7,500)	
Accounts and other receivables	(15,261)	(25,884)
Prepaid expenses	2,198	610
Other assets		
	(50) 478	(3,103)
Accounts payable		3,316 263
Accrued expenses Environmental liabilities	(1,059)	
	(566)	(743)
Accrued loss and damage claims	1,549	(1,562)
Independent affiliates and independent owner-operators payable	3,608	7,563
Other liabilities	(281)	373
Current income taxes	1,092	(872)
Net cash provided by operating activities	18,448	3,394
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:		
Capital expenditures	(15,720)	(17,913)
Greensville purchase price adjustment		(66)
Trojan purchase price adjustment	(857)	
Acquisition of Trojan		(8,657)
Acquisition of Bice		(52,176)
Acquisition of customer list	(1,000)	
Proceeds from sales of property and equipment	12,597	6,959
Net cash used in investing activities	(4,980)	(71,853)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:		
Principal payments on long-term debt	(2,228)	(2,472)
Principal payments on capital lease obligations	(1,032)	(2,005)
Proceeds from revolver	110,700	126,800
Payments on revolver	(117,400)	(85,300)
Payments on acquisition notes	(438)	(428)
Deferred financing costs	(700)	(277)

Change in book overdraft	1,607	1,440
Purchases of treasury stock	(4,454)	
Proceeds from equity offering, net of transaction costs		30,523
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	215	254
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	(13,730)	68,535
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	(262)	76
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	2,704	4,053
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 2,442	\$ 4,129
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Information		
Cash paid during the period for:		
Interest	\$ 14,411	\$ 13,066
Income Taxes	787	1,212

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(Unaudited)

1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

In this quarterly report, unless the context otherwise requires or indicates, (i) the terms the Company, our Company, Quality Distribution, QDI, we, us and our refer to Quality Distribution, Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries and their predecessors, (ii) the terms Quality Distribution, LLC and QD LLC refer to our wholly-owned subsidiary, Quality Distribution, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, and its consolidated subsidiaries and their predecessors, (iii) the term QD Capital refers to our wholly-owned subsidiary, QD Capital Corporation, a Delaware corporation, (iv) the term QCI refers to our wholly-owned subsidiary, Quality Carriers, Inc., an Illinois corporation, (v) the term Boasso refers collectively to our wholly-owned subsidiary, Boasso America Corporation and Boasso's former wholly-owned subsidiary, Greensville Transport Company (Greensville), a Virginia corporation which has since been merged with and into Boasso America Corporation, (vi) the term QCER refers collectively to our wholly-owned subsidiary QC Energy Resources, Inc., a Delaware corporation and its wholly-owned subsidiaries, QC Energy Logistics, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, QC Energy Resources Texas, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, and QC Energy Resources Texas, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, as well as our wholly-owned subsidiary QC Environmental Services, Inc., a North Dakota corporation and (vii) the term CLC refers to our wholly-owned subsidiary, Chemical Leaman Corporation, a Pennsylvania corporation.

We are engaged primarily in transportation of bulk chemicals in North America through QCI. We are the largest provider of intermodal ISO tank container and depot services in North America through Boasso. In 2011, we entered the unconventional gas and oil frac shale energy markets, providing logistics services to these markets through QCER. We conduct a significant portion of our business through a network of independent affiliates and independent owner-operators. Independent affiliates are companies which enter into various term contracts with the Company. Independent affiliates are responsible for paying for their own power equipment (including debt service), fuel and other operating costs. Most of the independent affiliates lease trailers from us. Independent owner-operators are independent contractors who, through a contract with us, supply one or more tractors and drivers for our use. Contracts with independent owner-operators may be terminated by either party on short notice. We charge independent affiliates and third parties for the use of tractors and trailers as necessary. In exchange for the services rendered, independent affiliates and independent owner-operators are normally paid a percentage of the revenues collected on each load hauled.

Our accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X and do not include all of the information and notes required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP) for complete financial statements. In the opinion of management, all adjustments (consisting of normal recurring adjustments and accruals) considered necessary for a fair statement of consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows have been included. The year ended December 31, 2012 consolidated balance sheet data was derived from our audited financial statements, but does not include all the disclosures required by GAAP. For further information, refer to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012, including the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes.

Operating results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2013 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for any future period.

New Accounting Pronouncements

In July 2013, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued an accounting pronouncement related to income taxes. Under this standard, entities are required to recognize that an unrecognized tax benefit be presented in the financial statements as a reduction to a deferred tax asset for a net operating loss carryforward, a similar tax loss, or a tax credit carryforward except as follows: To the extent a net operating loss carryforward, a similar tax loss, or a tax credit carryforward except as follows: To the extent a net operating loss carryforward, a similar tax loss, or a tax credit carryforward is not available at the reporting date under the tax law of the applicable jurisdiction to settle any additional income taxes that would result from the disallowance of a tax position or the tax law of the applicable jurisdiction does not require the entity to use, and the entity does not intend to use, the deferred tax asset for such purpose, the unrecognized tax benefit should be presented in the financial statements as a liability and should not be combined with deferred tax assets. The assessment of whether a deferred tax asset is available is based on the unrecognized tax benefit and deferred tax asset that exist at the reporting date and should be made presuming

disallowance of the tax position at the reporting date. These amendments are effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2013. We do not expect the adoption of this pronouncement to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In February 2013, the FASB issued an accounting pronouncement related to accumulated other comprehensive income (AOCI). Under this standard, entities are required to disclose additional information with respect to changes in AOCI balances by component and significant items reclassified out of AOCI. Expanded disclosures for presentation of changes in AOCI involve disaggregating the total change of each component of other comprehensive income as well as presenting separately for each such component the portion of the change in AOCI related to (1) amounts reclassified into income and (2) current-period other comprehensive income. The disclosures required with respect to income statement line item impacts would be made in either the notes to the consolidated financial statements or parenthetically on the face of the financial statements. This standard is effective beginning January 1, 2013. The adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In July 2012, the FASB issued an accounting pronouncement related to intangibles goodwill and other, which permits companies to first consider qualitative factors as a basis for assessing impairment and determining the necessity of a detailed impairment test of indefinite-lived intangible assets. The provisions for this pronouncement are effective for annual and interim impairment tests performed for fiscal years beginning after September 15, 2012. We do not expect the adoption of this pronouncement to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

6

Acquisition and Dispositions

During the first six months of 2013, we did not complete any acquisitions or dispositions of businesses or independent affiliates.

Acquisition of an Independent Affiliate

During the third quarter of 2012, we terminated our business relationship with an independent affiliate due to financial and operational difficulties. On October 17, 2012, we acquired the business, certain operating assets and certain liabilities of this independent affiliate for a purchase price of \$17.1 million, paid in cash at closing. Of the total \$17.1 million, we allocated \$15.5 million to property and equipment and \$1.6 million to goodwill. The entire amount of goodwill is deductible for tax purposes. This independent affiliate operated eight terminals within the chemical logistics segment and one terminal within the energy logistics segment. Four chemical logistics terminals were immediately transitioned to other independent affiliates, with the remaining terminals transitioned to company operations. As of June 30, 2013, three of these four remaining company-operated terminals were affiliated. The remaining company-operated terminal is to be affiliated during the third quarter of 2013. During this transition, operating results for the third and fourth quarters of 2012 were adversely impacted in aggregate by \$4.4 million of greater than expected operating costs and reduced profitability. During the first six months of 2013, we recognized \$0.4 million of additional costs

Dunn s Tank Service and Nassau Disposal, Inc.

On August 1, 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Dunn s Tank Service, Inc. and the operating assets and rights of Nassau Disposal, Inc. (collectively Dunn s), for an aggregate purchase price of \$34.3 million paid in cash to expand our energy logistics business. An additional \$3.6 million in cash consideration was payable one year after the closing date if certain future operating and financial performance criteria were satisfied. These criteria were not met. Of the total \$34.3 million, we allocated \$12.2 million to property and equipment, \$17.3 million to goodwill and \$4.8 million to intangibles. The entire amount of goodwill is deductible for tax purposes. Dunn s is headquartered in Velma, Oklahoma and provides transportation services to the unconventional oil and gas industry primarily within the Woodford shale region, primarily providing various services for oil drilling preparation and hauling flowback and production water for various energy customers. The results of Dunn s have been included in our results since the date of acquisition, and are included in our energy logistics segment.

Wylie Bice Trucking, LLC and RM Resources, LLC

On June 1, 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Wylie Bice Trucking, LLC and the operating assets and rights of RM Resources, LLC, (collectively Bice), for \$81.4 million aggregate consideration to expand our energy logistics business. Headquartered in Killdeer, ND, Bice provides transportation services to the unconventional oil and gas frac shale industry within the Bakken shale region, primarily hauling fresh water, flowback and production water, and oil for numerous energy and other customers, which expands our energy logistics business. The flowback and production water Bice hauls is primarily disposed of utilizing six salt water injection wells we purchased from Bice. The results of the Bice acquisitions have been included in our results since the date of acquisition, and are included in our energy logistics segment.

The Bice transaction was structured as asset acquisitions with aggregate consideration paid to the sellers as follows: (i) \$52.2 million in cash; (ii) \$21.3 million in 5-year subordinated seller notes bearing interest annually at a 5.0% fixed rate; and (iii) \$7.9 million of approximately 0.7 million of Quality common stock. Up to an additional \$19.0 million was payable in cash one year after the closing date, contingent upon the collective businesses meeting certain future operating and financial performance criteria. These criteria were not met. The purchase price of the combined acquisitions has been allocated to the assets acquired according to their estimated fair values at the time of the acquisitions as follows:

	Bice &
	RM
(In thousands)	Combined
Equipment	\$ 26,557
Non-compete agreements	400
Tradename (a)	700
Customer-related intangibles	12,320
Goodwill (a)	48,218
Contingent consideration (b)	(6,800)

\$ 81,395

- (a) In the second quarter of 2013, the Company performed its annual impairment analysis. As a result of this analysis, we recorded an impairment charge against a portion of the goodwill and wrote off the remaining unamortized balance of the acquired tradenames. Refer to Note 4 Goodwill and Intangible Assets for additional disclosure.
- (b) In the first quarter of 2013, it was determined that the contingent consideration would not be paid. Therefore, the Company wrote off \$6.8 million of contingent consideration which is recognized in our energy logistics results as a gain in Other (income) expense net in our Consolidated Statements of Operations for the six months ended June 30, 2013.

7

The non-compete agreements are amortized over an estimated six-year useful life on a straight-line basis. The customer-related intangible assets relate to acquired customer relationships and are amortized over an estimated ten-year useful life on a straight-line basis. The tradename is amortized over an estimated two-year useful life on a straight-line basis. Goodwill has been recorded because the consideration paid exceeds the fair value of the assets acquired. The goodwill acquired in these acquisitions is tax deductible.

<u>Unaudited Pro forma Results</u>. Businesses acquired are included in our consolidated results from the date of each acquisition. Unaudited pro forma results displayed below only represent the Bice acquisition, as our other acquisitions in 2012 did not meet the threshold for pro forma reporting. We did not consummate any business acquisitions for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The following unaudited pro forma consolidated results are presented to show our results, on a pro forma basis, as if the 2012 acquisition of Bice had been completed as of January 1, 2012:

	Three months	ended June 30,	Six months er	ided June 30,
	2013	2012	2013	2012
	As reported	Pro forma	As reported	Pro forma
Operating revenues	\$ 239,296	\$ 229,255	\$ 468,718	\$ 452,685
Net (loss) income (a)	(31,147)	29,054	(22,003)	37,932
(Loss) income per common share basic	\$ (1.18)	\$ 1.08	\$ (0.83)	\$ 1.48
(Loss) income per common share diluted	\$ (1.18)	\$ 1.05	\$ (0.83)	\$ 1.43

(a) Includes impairment charges of \$55.7 million in the three and six months ended June 30, 2013 *Trojan Vacuum Services*

On April 1, 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Trojan Vacuum Services (Trojan) to expand our energy logistics business. The purchase price was \$8.7 million paid in cash at closing, plus \$1.0 million payable in cash upon the satisfaction of certain operating and financial performance criteria. These criteria were satisfied and the full \$1.0 million was paid in January 2013. Of the total \$8.7 million, we allocated \$4.1 million to property and equipment, \$4.3 million to intangibles and \$0.3 million to goodwill. The entire amount of goodwill is deductible for tax purposes. Trojan is headquartered in Pleasanton, TX and provides transportation service to the unconventional oil and gas frac shale industry within the Eagle Ford shale region, primarily hauling flowback and production water for various energy customers. The results of the Trojan acquisition have been included in our results since the date of acquisition and are included in our energy logistics segment.

2. Variable Interest Entities

At June 30, 2013, we have a variable interest in one variable interest entity (VIE), for which we are not the primary beneficiary. We have concluded, based on our qualitative consideration of our contracts with the VIE, the operating structure of the VIE and our role with the VIE, that we do not have the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact their economic performance. Therefore, we are not required to consolidate the operations of this VIE.

This VIE is an independent affiliate that is directly engaged in the dry bulk and chemical business through the management of trucking terminals in the North East region of the U.S. As such, this business is highly seasonal. We are involved with this VIE as a non-controlling interest. Our maximum exposure to loss as a result of our involvement with this unconsolidated VIE is limited to our recorded loans receivable which aggregated approximately \$3.0 million at June 30, 2013. These loans are secured by a second-priority lien on certain assets of the VIE.

3. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The three-level valuation hierarchy for fair value measurements is based upon observable and unobservable inputs. Observable inputs reflect market data obtained from independent sources, while unobservable inputs reflect our market assumptions. These two types of inputs create the following fair value hierarchy:

Level 1 Quoted prices for identical instruments in active markets;

Level 2 Quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active, and model-derived valuations whose significant inputs are observable; and

Level 3 Instruments whose significant inputs are unobservable.

Following is a description of the valuation methodologies we used for instruments measured at fair value, as well as the general classification of such instruments pursuant to the valuation hierarchy.

8

Fair Value Measurements on a Nonrecurring Basis

The fair value of our long-term indebtedness is based on level 2 quoted market prices. As of June 30, 2013, the carrying value and fair value are as follows (in thousands):

	Carrying	
	Value	Fair Value
9.875% Second-Priority Senior Secured Notes due 2018 (2018 Notes)	\$ 225,000	\$ 240.750

The revolving credit facility under our asset-based loan facility (the ABL Facility) is variable rate debt which is believed to be a reasonable approximation of its fair value that is determined using a coupon rate on borrowings with similar maturities, current remaining average life to maturity borrower credit quality, and current market conditions and approximates fair value. The fair value of the 2018 Notes is estimated using various techniques including recently executed transactions in securities of the issuer or comparable issuers, market price quotations (where observable), bond spreads, fundamental data relating to the issuer, and credit default swap spreads adjusted for any basis difference between cash and derivative instruments.

The carrying amounts reported in the accompanying Consolidated Balance Sheets for cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable and accounts payable approximate fair value because of the immediate or short-term maturities of these financial instruments.

4. Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Goodwill

Under the FASB guidance, goodwill and intangible assets are subject to an annual impairment test as well as impairment assessments of certain triggering events. We evaluate goodwill for impairment by determining the fair value based on criteria in the FASB guidance for each reporting unit. These reporting units contain goodwill and other identifiable intangible assets as a result of previous business acquisitions. Our annual impairment test is performed during the second quarter with a measurement date of June 30th. The methodology applied in the analysis performed at June 30, 2013 was consistent with the methodology applied in prior years, but was based on updated assumptions and information, as appropriate. For our chemical logistics segment, we conducted our analysis under the revised goodwill impairment rules in which we assess qualitative factors like market capitalization and financial performance to determine whether the existence of events or circumstances leads to a determination that is more likely than not that the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. Based on this analysis, we concluded there were no indicators of impairment related to our chemical logistics segment. For energy logistics and intermodal segments, we did not elect the qualitative approach and performed the two-step goodwill analysis approach. Under this approach, goodwill impairment testing is a two-step process. Step 1 involves comparing the fair value of the Company's reporting units to their carrying amounts. If the fair value of the reporting unit is greater than its carrying amount, there is no requirement to perform step two of the impairment test, and there is no impairment. If the reporting unit s carrying amount is greater than the fair value, the second step must be completed to measure the amount of impairment, if any. Step 2 calculates the implied fair value of goodwill by deducting the fair value of all tangible and intangible assets, excluding goodwill, of the reporting unit from the fair value of the reporting unit as determined in Step 1. The implied fair value of goodwill determined in this step is compared to the carrying value of goodwill. If the implied fair value of goodwill is less than the carrying value of goodwill, an impairment loss is recognized equal to the difference. As a result of our analysis, we concluded an impairment charge to goodwill of \$55.2 million was necessary at June 30, 2013 related to our energy logistics segment and we concluded there were no indicators of impairment, as the fair value exceeded the carrying value, related to our intermodal segment.

Goodwill within energy logistics, intermodal and chemical logistics segments are as follows (in thousands):

	Dec	ember 31, 2012	nase Price ustment	In	npairment	June 30, 2013
Energy Logistics	\$	71,339	\$ 1,430	\$	(55,171)	\$ 17,598
Intermodal		31,410				31,410
Chemical Logistics		1,545				1,545

Total \$ 104,294 \$ 1,430 \$ (55,171) \$ 50,553

Intangible Assets

Long-lived assets held and used, including revenue earning equipment, operating property and equipment and intangible assets with finite lives, are tested for recoverability when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of assets may not be recoverable. Recoverability of long-lived assets is evaluated by comparing the carrying amount of an asset or asset group to management s best estimate of the undiscounted future operating cash flows (excluding interest charges) expected to be generated by the asset or asset group. If these comparisons indicate that the asset or asset group is not recoverable, an impairment loss is recognized at the amount by

9

which the carrying value of the asset or asset group exceeds fair value. Fair value is determined by quoted market price, if available, or an estimate of projected future operating cash flows, discounted using a rate that reflects the related operating segment—s average cost of funds. Long-lived assets to be disposed of including revenue earning equipment, operating property and equipment and indefinite-lived intangible assets, are reported at the lower of carrying amount or fair value less costs to sell. Based upon management—s review of the value of the indefinite-lived intangible assets in our energy logistics segment, we determined that the carrying value of the acquired tradenames exceeded their implied fair value by approximately \$0.5 million based on our accelerated transition to the QCER tradename. Based upon management—s review of the value of the indefinite-lived intangible assets in our chemical logistics segment and intermodal segment, we determined that no indicators of impairment exists.

Intangible assets at June 30, 2013 are as follows (in thousands):

	 oss Book Value	013 itions	Impai	rment		nulated tization	N	let Book Value	Average Lives (in years)
Tradename Intermodal	\$ 7,400	\$	\$		\$		\$	7,400	Indefinite
Tradename Energy Logistics	1,100			(521)		(579)			
Customer relationships	33,410	1,000				(7,860)		26,550	10-12
Non-compete agreements	4,311					(3,258)		1,053	3-6
Service agreement	1,120					(127)		993	11
	\$ 47.341	\$ 1.000	\$	(521)	\$ ((11.824)	\$	35.996	

Of the total intangibles of \$36.0 million at June 30, 2013, \$19.9 million was allocated to our energy logistics segment, \$16.0 million was allocated to our chemical logistics segment.

Intangible assets at December 31, 2012 are as follows (in thousands):

	_	oss Book Value	2012 Additions	Accumulated Amortization	Net Book Value	Average Lives (in years)
Tradename Intermodal	\$	7,400	\$	\$	\$ 7,400	Indefinite
Tradename Energy Logistics			1,100	(304)	796	2
Customer relationships		14,260	19,150	(6,292)	27,118	10-12
Non-compete agreements		3,221	1,090	(3,015)	1,296	3-6
Service agreement			1,120	(76)	1,044	11
	\$	24,881	\$ 22,460	\$ (9,687)	\$ 37,654	

Of the total intangibles of \$37.7 million at December 31, 2012, \$20.9 million was allocated to our energy logistics segment, \$16.6 million was allocated to our chemical logistics segment.

Amortization expense for the three months ended June 30, 2013 and 2012 was \$1.0 million and \$0.7 million, respectively. Amortization expense for the six months ended June 30, 2013 and 2012 was \$2.1 million and \$1.1 million, respectively. Estimated amortization expense for intangible assets is as follows (in thousands):

2013 remaining	\$ 1,840
2014	3,534
2015	3,534
2016	3,530
2017	3,454
2018 and after	12,704
Total	\$ 28,596

5. Income Per Share

A reconciliation of the numerators and denominators of the basic and diluted (loss) income per share computations is as follows (in thousands, except per share amounts):

			Three mon	nths ended			
	Net loss (numerator)	June 30, 2013 Shares (denominator)	Per-share amount	Net income (numerator)	June 30, 2012 Shares (denominator)		r-share nount
Basic (loss) income available to common							
shareholders:	\$ (31,147)	26,460	\$ (1.18)	\$ 28,804	26,804	\$	1.07
Effect of dilutive securities:							
Stock options					629		
Unvested restricted stock					158		
Stock warrants					9		
Diluted (loss) income available to common shareholders:	\$ (31,147)	26,460	\$ (1.18)	\$ 28,804	27,600	\$	1.04
			Six mont	hs ended			
		June 30, 2013	Six mont		June 30, 2012		
	Net loss (numerator)	June 30, 2013 Shares (denominator)	Six mont Per-share amount	Net income (numerator)	June 30, 2012 Shares (denominator)		r-share nount
Basic (loss) income available to common	(numerator)	Shares (denominator)	Per-share amount	Net income (numerator)	Shares (denominator)	an	nount
Basic (loss) income available to common shareholders:	- 100 - 000	Shares	Per-share	Net income	Shares		
	(numerator)	Shares (denominator)	Per-share amount	Net income (numerator)	Shares (denominator)	an	nount
shareholders:	(numerator)	Shares (denominator)	Per-share amount	Net income (numerator)	Shares (denominator)	an	nount
shareholders: Effect of dilutive securities:	(numerator)	Shares (denominator)	Per-share amount	Net income (numerator)	Shares (denominator) 25,675	an	nount
shareholders: Effect of dilutive securities: Stock options	(numerator)	Shares (denominator)	Per-share amount	Net income (numerator)	Shares (denominator) 25,675	an	nount

11

The following securities were not included in the calculation of diluted (loss) earnings per share because such inclusion would be anti-dilutive (in thousands):

	Three mon June		Six months ende June 30,		
	2013	2012	2013	2012	
Stock options	2,005	1,690	2,026	1,665	
Unvested restricted shares and stock units	323	252	353	241	

6. Stock-Based Compensation

We apply the Black-Scholes valuation model in determining the fair value of share-based payments to employees. The resulting compensation expense is recognized over the requisite service period, which is generally the vesting term of two to four years.

Compensation expense is recognized only for those awards expected to vest, with forfeitures estimated based on our historical experience and future expectations. All stock-based compensation expense is classified within compensation in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

The following table summarizes unrecognized stock-based compensation and the weighted average period over which such stock-based compensation is expected to be recognized as of June 30, 2013 (in thousands):

		Remaining
		years
Stock options	\$ 2,606	2.6
Restricted stock	2,267	2.5
	\$ 4,873	

These amounts do not include the cost of any additional awards that may be granted in future periods nor any changes in our forfeiture rate.

7. Employee Benefit Plans

We maintain two noncontributory defined benefit plans resulting from a prior acquisition that cover certain vested salaried participants and retirees (CLC Plan) and certain other vested participants and retirees under an expired collective bargaining agreement (TTWU Plan). Retirement benefits for employees covered by the CLC Plan are based on years of service and compensation levels. The monthly benefit for employees under the TTWU Plan is based on years of service multiplied by a monthly benefit factor. Pension costs are funded in accordance with the provisions of the applicable law. Both pension plans have been frozen since prior to January 1, 1998. There have been no new participants and no future accruals of benefits from the time the plans were frozen.

We use a December 31st measurement date for both of our plans.

The components of net periodic pension cost are estimated as follows (in thousands):

	Three mon June		Six months ended June 30,		
	2013	2012	2013	2012	
Service cost	\$ 42	\$ 44	\$ 83	\$ 88	
Interest cost	464	542	927	1,084	
Amortization of prior service cost	23	23	47	47	
Amortization of loss	364	365	726	729	
Expected return on plan assets	(586)	(565)	(1,169)	(1,131)	

Net periodic pension cost

\$ 307

\$ 409

\$ 614

\$ 817

We contributed \$1.3 million to our pension plans during the six months ended June 30, 2013. We expect to contribute an additional \$1.6 million during the remainder of 2013.

12

Multi-employer pension plans

At June 30, 2013, we contributed to three separate multi-employer pension plans for employees under collective bargaining agreements. These agreements cover approximately 2.6% of our total workforce, including our independent affiliates—employees and independent owner-operators providing service to us. These multi-employer pension plans provide defined benefits to retired participants. We do not directly or indirectly manage any of these multi-employer pension plans. Trustees, half of whom are appointed by the International Brotherhood of Teamsters (the Teamsters—) and half of whom various contributing employers appoint, manage the trusts covering these plans. Our collective bargaining agreements with the Teamsters determine the amounts of our ongoing contributions to these plans.

We do not currently intend to withdraw from the three multi-employer pension plans or take any actions that would subject us to payment of contingent obligations upon withdrawal from such plans. Based on information provided to us from the trustees of these plans, we estimate our portion of the contingent liability in the case of a full withdrawal or termination from these plans to be approximately \$73.8 million, of which \$68.8 million relates to the Central States Southeast and Southwest Areas Pension Plan.

These defined benefit plans cover substantially all of our union employees not covered under the TTWU Plan. The actuarial present value of accumulated plan benefits and net assets available for benefits to employees under these multi-employer plans is not readily available.

8. Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss

The components and changes to accumulated other comprehensive loss are as follows (in thousands):

	Th	ree Months E 2013	Ende	d June 30, 2012	Si	x Months Ei 2013	ıded	June 30, 2012
Foreign currency translation								
Beginning balance	\$	(1,145)	\$	(1,176)	\$	(1,180)	\$	(1,137)
Net gain on foreign currency translation, net of tax		56		45		91		6
Ending balance	\$	(1,089)	\$	(1,131)	\$	(1,089)	\$	(1,131)
Pension benefits								
Beginning balance	\$	(30,186)	\$	(29,856)	\$	(30,572)	\$	(30,244)
Amortization of prior service cost		23		23		47		47
Amortization of gain		364		365		726		729
Ending balance	\$	(29,799)	\$	(29,468)	\$	(29,799)	\$	(29,468)
Total AOCI ending balance	\$	(30,888)	\$	(30,599)	\$	(30,888)	\$	(30,599)

9. Restructuring

We account for restructuring costs associated with one-time termination benefits, costs associated with lease and contract terminations and other related exit activities in accordance with FASB s guidance. We previously made estimates of the costs to be incurred as part of a restructuring plan developed during 2008 and concluded at the end of 2010. The restructuring plan consisted of various actions including termination of approximately 380 non-driver positions and the consolidation, closure or affiliation of underperforming company-operated terminals, our withdrawal from three multi-employer pension plans and costs associated with the consolidation of our corporate headquarters, and resulted in charges during 2008, 2009 and 2010, primarily related to our chemical logistics segment. As of June 30, 2013, we have \$1.9 million of restructuring charges included in accrued expenses on the Consolidated Balance Sheet which are expected to be paid through 2017.

In the six months ended June 30, 2013, we had the following activity in our restructuring accrual (in thousands):

	Balance at				Balance at
	December 31,				June 30,
	2012	Additions	Payments	Reductions	2013
Restructuring costs	\$ 2,149	\$ 155	\$ (269)	\$ (115)	\$ 1,920

10. Segment Reporting

Reportable Segments

Our chief operating decision maker manages the Company in three reportable business segments for financial reporting purposes that are distinguished primarily on the basis of services offered:

<u>Chemical Logistics</u>, which consists of the transportation of bulk chemicals primarily through our network of 26 independent affiliates and company-operated terminals, and equipment rental income;

<u>Energy Logistics</u>, which consists primarily of the transportation of fresh water, disposal water, and crude oil for the unconventional oil and gas frac shale energy markets, primarily through company-operated terminals and 3 independent affiliates; and

<u>Intermodal</u>, which consists of Boasso s intermodal ISO tank container transportation and depot services business primarily supporting the international movement of bulk liquids.

Segment operating income reported in our segment tables excludes amounts such as depreciation and amortization, gains and losses on disposal of property and equipment, restructuring costs, impairment charges and corporate and other unallocated amounts. Although these amounts are excluded from the reportable business segment operating income results, they are included in our reported Consolidated Statements of Operations. Most corporate and shared services overhead costs, including acquisitions costs, are included in our chemical logistics segment. We have not provided specific asset information by segment, as it is not regularly provided to our chief operating decision maker for review.

Summarized segment data and a reconciliation to income before income taxes as follows (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2013 Chemical Energy					
	Logistics	Energy Logistics	Intermodal	Total		
Operating Revenues:						
Transportation	\$ 113,206	\$ 42,572	\$ 18,869	\$ 174,647		
Service revenue	16,922	2,500	13,283	32,705		
Fuel surcharge	27,189	40	4,715	31,944		
Total operating revenues	157,317	45,112	36,867	239,296		
Segment operating income	10,566	4,845	6,918	22,329		
Depreciation and amortization	3,009	2,892	828	6,729		
Impairment charges (1)		55,692		55,692		
Other expense, net	141	1,376	74	1,591		
Operating income (loss)	7,416	(55,115)	6,016	(41,683)		
Interest expense	2,516	3,860	1,508	7,884		
Interest income	(234)			(234)		
Other (income) expense, net	(526)		255	(271)		
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 5,660	\$ (58,975)	\$ 4,253	\$ (49,062)		

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2012				
	Chemical				
	Logistics	Logistics	Intermodal	Total	
Operating Revenues:					
Transportation	\$ 107,935	\$ 24,929	\$ 17,655	\$ 150,519	
Service revenue	16,977	1,247	11,810	30,034	
Fuel surcharge	27,378	325	4,477	32,180	
Total operating revenues	152,290	26,501	33,942	212,733	
Segment operating income	8,544	3,914	5,246	17,704	
Depreciation and amortization	2,746	1,017	859	4,622	
Other (income) expense, net	(362)			(362)	
Operating income	6,160	2,897	4,387	13,444	
Interest expense	5,562	105	1,513	7,180	
Interest income	(229)			(229)	
Other (income) expense, net	(184)		256	72	
Income before income taxes	\$ 1,011	\$ 2,792	\$ 2,618	\$ 6,421	

Six Months Ended June 30, 2013					
Chemical	Energy				
Logistics	Logistics	Intermodal	Total		

Edgar Filing: QUALITY DISTRIBUTION INC - Form 10-Q

Operating Revenues:				
Transportation	\$ 222,274	\$ 79,502	\$ 36,865	\$ 338,641
Service revenue	33,315	6,421	26,423	66,159
Fuel surcharge	54,451	273	9,194	63,918
Total operating revenues	310,040	86,196	72,482	468,718
Segment operating income	19,980	7,559	13,838	41,377
Depreciation and amortization	5,893	5,893	1,636	13,422
Impairment charges (1)		55,692		55,692
Other (income) expense, net	(3,168)	1,596	74	(1,498)
Operating income (loss)	17,255	(55,622)	12,128	(26,239)
Interest expense	4,820	7,772	3,015	15,607
Interest income	(445)			(445)
Other (income) expense, net	(949)	(6,800)	506	(7,243)
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 13.829	\$ (56,594)	\$ 8.607	\$ (34,158)

	Six	Six Months Ended June 30, 2012		
	Chemical	Energy		
	Logistics	Logistics	Intermodal	Total
Operating Revenues:				
Transportation	\$ 213,582	\$ 34,978	\$ 35,165	\$ 283,725
Service revenue	32,893	2,131	22,995	58,019
Fuel surcharge	53,692	326	8,886	62,904
Total operating revenues	300,167	37,435	67,046	404,648
Segment operating income	19,976	4,996	10,359	35,331
Depreciation and amortization	5,434	1,264	1,715	8,413
Other (income) expense, net	(344)	22	(42)	(364
Operating income	14,886	3,710	8,686	27,282
Interest expense	11,235	114	3,020	14,369
Interest income	(408)			(408
Other (income) expense, net	(680)	1	516	(164
Income before income taxes	\$ 4.739	\$ 3,596	\$ 5,150	\$ 13,485

(1) Includes an impairment charge of \$55.2 million of goodwill and \$0.5 million of intangible assets related to our energy logistics segment.

11. Income Taxes

At December 31, 2012, we had approximately \$1.7 million of total gross unrecognized tax benefits. Of this total, \$1.0 million (net of federal benefit on state tax issues) represents the amount of unrecognized tax benefits that, if recognized, would favorably affect the effective income tax rate in any future periods.

Included in the balance of total gross unrecognized tax benefits at December 31, 2012 was \$0.1 million related to tax positions for which it was reasonably possible that the total amounts could significantly change during the next twelve months due to expiration of the applicable statute of limitations.

For the six months ended June 30, 2013, the net change to our total gross unrecognized tax benefit was an increase of \$0.1 million. Our total gross unrecognized tax benefit at June 30, 2013 was \$1.8 million. This represents the total of our unrecognized tax benefits (not including interest and penalties).

Our continuing practice is to recognize interest and/or penalties related to income tax matters in income tax expense. We had \$0.4 million (net of federal tax benefit) accrued for interest and \$0.2 million accrued for penalties at December 31, 2012. The total amount accrued for interest and penalties at June 30, 2013 was \$0.6 million.

We are subject to income tax in the U.S., Canada, and Mexico, as well as in multiple state jurisdictions. We believe we are no longer subject to U.S. federal income tax examinations for the years before 2007, to international examinations for years before 2007 and, with few exceptions, to state examinations before 2008.

The effective tax rates for the six months ended June 30, 2013 and 2012 were a tax benefit of 35.6% and greater than 100.0%, respectively. The effective tax rate for the six months ended June 30, 2013 was different from our statutory rate due to a partial release of the foreign tax credit valuation allowance and a favorable audit settlement. The effective tax rate for the six months ended June 30, 2012, was different than the statutory rate due to a release of \$22.8 million of deferred tax valuation allowance.

12. Common Stock Offering

On March 13, 2012, we sold 2.5 million shares of our common stock in an underwritten public offering, at a gross price of \$13.00 per share, and received net proceeds, after underwriting fees and expenses, of approximately \$30.5 million. Certain affiliates of Apollo Management, L.P. also sold 3.2 million shares in the offering.

16

13. Share Repurchase Program

On November 20, 2012, we announced a share repurchase program pursuant to which our Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of up to \$15.0 million of our common stock in an open-ended repurchase program (the Repurchase Program). The Repurchase Program does not have an expiration date. Stock has been, and may in the future be, purchased pursuant to the Repurchase Program, from time to time, in the open market or through private transactions, subject to market conditions. Subject to applicable laws, repurchases under the Repurchase Program may be made at such times and in such amounts as we deem appropriate and may be made pursuant to Rule 10b5-1. We are not obligated to purchase any shares under the Repurchase Program and it can be discontinued at any time that we feel additional purchases are not warranted. As of June 30, 2013, we have repurchased approximately 1.2 million shares valued at \$8.1 million under the Repurchase Program.

14. Commitments and Contingencies

Environmental Matters

It is our policy to comply with all applicable environmental, safety, and health laws. We also are committed to the principles of Responsible Care®, an international chemical industry initiative to enhance the industry's responsible management of chemicals. We have obtained independent certification that our chemical logistics management system is in place and functions according to professional standards and we continue to evaluate and continuously improve our Responsible Care® Management System performance. Our current activities involve the handling, transportation and storage of bulk chemicals, both liquid and dry, wastewater from oil and gas wells and crude oil, which in many cases are classified as hazardous materials or hazardous substances. The energy logistics business operates disposal wells for non-conventional oil drilling wastewater. In addition, our former tank wash business (which was sold in 2009) and the remaining limited tank wash activities involve the generation, storage, discharge and disposal of wastes that may contain hazardous substances. As such, we and others who operate in our industry are subject to environmental, health and safety laws and regulation by U.S. federal, state and local agencies as well as foreign governmental authorities. Environmental laws and regulations are complex, and address emissions to the air, discharge onto land or water, and the generation, handling, storage, transportation, treatment and disposal of waste materials. These laws change frequently and generally require us to obtain and maintain various licenses and permits. Environmental laws have tended to become more stringent over time, and most provide for substantial fines and potential criminal sanctions for violations. Some of these laws and regulations are subject to varying and conflicting interpretations. Under certain of these laws, we could also be subject to allegations of liability for the activities of our independent affiliates or independent owner-operators.

We are potentially subject to strict, joint and several liability for investigating and rectifying the consequences of spills and other releases of such substances. From time to time, we have incurred remedial costs and regulatory penalties with respect to chemical or wastewater spills and releases at our facilities and on the road, and, notwithstanding the existence of our environmental management program, we cannot: (1) assure that such obligations will not be incurred in the future, (2) predict with certainty the extent of future liabilities and costs under environmental, health, and safety laws, or (3) assure that such liabilities will not result in a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, operating results or cash flow. We have established reserves for remediation expenses at known contamination sites when it is probable that such efforts will be required of us and the related expenses can be reasonably estimated. We have also incurred in the past, and expect to incur in the future, expenditures related to environmental compliance; however, we do not anticipate that compliance with existing environmental laws will have a material adverse effect on our earnings or competitive position.

17

Reserves

Our policy is to accrue remediation expenses when it is probable that such efforts will be required and the related expenses can be reasonably estimated. Estimates of costs for future environmental compliance and remediation may be impacted by such factors as changes in environmental laws and regulatory requirements, the availability and application of technology, the identification of currently unknown potential remediation sites and the allocation of costs among the potentially responsible parties under the applicable statutes. Our reserves for environmental compliance and remediation are adjusted periodically as remediation efforts progress or as additional technical or legal information becomes available. It is difficult to quantify with certainty the potential financial impact of actions regarding expenditures for environmental matters, particularly remediation, and future capital expenditures for environmental control equipment. Nevertheless, based upon the information currently available, we believe that our ultimate liability arising from such environmental matters, taking into account the reserves described below, should not be material to our business or financial condition. As of June 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012, we had reserves in the amount of \$8.5 million and \$9.0 million, respectively, for all environmental matters, of which the most significant are presented and discussed below.

	Number of Sites		Reserves (in millions)		
	June 30,	December 31,	June 30,	Decen	nber 31,
	2013	2012	2013	20	012
Multi-party sites	16	15	\$ 2.1	\$	1.7
Sole party sites:					
Bridgeport, New Jersey	1	1	4.0		4.8
William Dick, Pennsylvania	1	1	0.7		0.7
Other Properties	6	6	1.7		1.8
Total	24	23	\$ 8.5	\$	9.0

The foregoing amounts include estimates for future expenditures over the next five years that we believe are probable and are reasonably estimable. The estimate of the range of reasonably possible costs is less certain than the estimates upon which the reserves are based, and the estimated high ends of the ranges do not represent our maximum theoretical liability.

Changes to the environmental reserves are reflected in our Consolidated Statements of Operations within the Selling and administrative category.

Property Contamination Liabilities

We have been named as (or are alleged to be) a potentially responsible party under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980, as amended (CERCLA) and similar state laws at approximately 24 sites.

Multi-Party Sites

At 16 of the 24 sites, we are one of many parties with alleged liability and are negotiating with Federal, State or private parties on the scope of our obligations, if any. At 1 of the 16 sites, we are participating in the initial study to determine site remediation objectives. Since our overall liability cannot be estimated at this time, we have set reserves for only the initial remedial investigation phase. At 2 of the 16 sites, we have explicitly denied any liability and since there has been no subsequent demand for payment, we have not established a reserve for these matters. At 1 of the 16 sites, we recently received a notice about our potential liability which cannot be estimated at this time, and we have not established a reserve for this matter. We have estimated all future expenditures for these 16 multi-party environmental matters to be paid over the next five years to be in the range of \$2.1 million to \$3.8 million. As of June 30, 2013, we have reserved \$2.1 million.

Sole Party Sites

At 8 of the 24 sites, we are alleged to be the only responsible party and are in the process of conducting investigations and/or remediation projects. Five of these projects relate to operations conducted by CLC and its subsidiaries prior to our acquisition of CLC in 1998. These five sites are: (1) Bridgeport, New Jersey; (2) William Dick, Pennsylvania; (3) Tonawanda, New York; (4) Scary Creek, West Virginia; and (5) Charleston, West Virginia. The remaining three sites relate to investigations and potential remediation that were triggered by the New Jersey Industrial Site Recovery Act (ISRA), which requires such investigations and remediation following the sale of industrial facilities. Each of these

five CLC sites is discussed in more detail below. We have estimated future expenditures over the next five years for these eight properties to be in the range of \$6.4 million to \$16.7 million. As of June 30, 2013, we have reserved \$6.4 million.

Bridgeport, New Jersey

QDI is required under the terms of three federal consent decrees to perform remediation work at this operating truck terminal and tank wash site. CLC entered into consent orders with the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) in 1991 to treat groundwater, in 1998 to remove contamination in the wetlands, and in 2010 to assess and remediate contaminated soils at the site.

The groundwater treatment remedy negotiated with USEPA required us to construct a treatment facility for in-place treatment of groundwater contamination and a local discharge which was completed in early 2007. After various start-up issues, the treatment facility began long-term operations in July 2011 and is in the operations and maintenance phase. The plant appears to be performing in accordance with its design criteria and meeting permit requirements. Wetlands contamination has been remediated with localized restoration completed. Monitoring of the restored wetlands is required by USEPA and is on-going. USEPA has requested additional monitoring through 2017. In regard to contaminated soils, USEPA finalized the feasibility study and issued a record of decision in 2009 for the limited areas that show contamination and warrant additional investigation or work. We entered into a consent order with USEPA in 2010 to perform the remediation work, which will consist of in-place thermal treatment. In late 2012, USEPA concluded that our additional required site investigation work for delineation purposes was complete. We have completed the preliminary engineering design phase for the thermal treatment of contaminated soils and have entered the 95% design stage of the project. We have estimated aggregate expenditures for the Bridgeport location over the next five years to be in the range of \$4.0 million to \$8.5 million. As of June 30, 2013, we have reserved \$4.0 million.

William Dick, Pennsylvania

CLC entered into a consent order with the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection and USEPA in 1995 to provide a replacement water supply to area residents, treat contaminated groundwater, and perform remediation of contaminated soils at this former wastewater disposal site. The replacement water supply is complete. We completed construction of a groundwater treatment facility with local discharge in 2007 and the treatment facility began operations in 2010. Although initial soil treatment was completed in 2007, test results indicated that soil clean-up objectives were not fully achieved. Soil piles from isolated discrete removal actions were subsequently treated on-site; we are awaiting approval from USEPA that this work is complete. Negotiations are on-going with USEPA over further limited soil remediation consisting of targeted in-situ chemical treatment that will be implemented at the site. We have estimated aggregate expenditures for the William Dick location over the next five years to be in the range of \$0.7 million to \$3.4 million. As of June 30, 2013, we have reserved \$0.7 million.

Other Properties

Tonawanda, New York: CLC entered into a consent order with the New York Department of Environmental Conservation (NYSDEC) in 1999 obligating it to perform soil and groundwater remediation at this former truck terminal and tank wash site. The state issued a record of decision in 2006. The remedial design work plan has been approved by the NYSDEC, and the remedial action phase is expected to begin during the remainder of 2013.

Scary Creek, West Virginia: CLC received a cleanup notice from the state environmental authority in 1994. The state and we have agreed that remediation can be conducted under the state substance of the state superfund enforcement program. We are currently completing the originally planned remedial investigation and the additional site investigation work.

Charleston, West Virginia: CLC completed its remediation plan for a former drum disposal area in 1995 at this truck terminal and tank wash site under the terms of a state hazardous waste permit. Supplemental groundwater monitoring was also required and completed. In 2012, we entered into the state s voluntary clean-up program which requires us to perform additional sampling to close the site. Initial sampling work has commenced at the site.

ISRA New Jersey Facilities: We are obliged to conduct investigations and remediation at three current or former New Jersey tank wash and terminal sites pursuant to the state s ISRA, which requires such remediation following the sale of facilities after 1983. Two of the sites are in the process of remedial investigation with projections set in contemplation of limited soil remediation expense for contaminated areas.

One site has completed the investigation phase and a final report was submitted to New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (NJDEP). In accordance with the report findings and with the concurrence of the NJDEP, remedial efforts included limited soil excavation at the site, deed recordation, placement of clean fill and the designation of a Classification Exception Area for the groundwater. No further field remediation work is expected and this site has entered a long term monitoring phase.

We have estimated aggregate future expenditures over the next five years for Tonawanda, Scary Creek, Charleston and ISRA New Jersey to be in the range of \$1.7 million to \$4.8 million. As of June 30, 2013, we have reserved \$1.7 million.

Other Legal Matters

We are from time to time involved in routine litigation incidental to the conduct of our business. We believe that no such routine litigation currently pending against us, if adversely determined, would have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

15. Guarantor Subsidiaries

At and during the six months ended June 30, 2013, there were outstanding 2018 Notes that were issued by our subsidiaries, QD LLC and QD Capital. The payment obligations of QD LLC and QD Capital under the 2018 Notes are guaranteed by QDI and by all of its domestic subsidiaries other than immaterial subsidiaries as further described below.

The 2018 Notes are the senior obligations of our subsidiaries, QD LLC and QD Capital, and are secured by a subordinated, second-priority lien on assets that secure our ABL Facility through a collateral agreement that is separate from the indenture under which these notes were issued. Pursuant to an intercreditor agreement, the liens on the collateral securing the 2018 Notes rank junior in right of payment to the ABL Facility and obligations under certain hedging agreements and cash management obligations and certain other first-lien obligations. Decisions regarding the maintenance and release of the collateral secured by the collateral agreement are made by the lenders under our ABL Facility and neither the indenture trustee nor the holders of the 2018 Notes have control of decisions regarding the release of the collateral.

The 2018 Notes are also guaranteed on a second-priority senior secured basis, jointly and severally, by QDI, subsidiary guarantors, and certain of our future U.S. restricted subsidiaries. The guarantees of the subsidiary guarantors are full and unconditional subject to customary release provisions for sales of a subsidiary in compliance with other provisions of the indenture for the 2018 Notes (the Notes Indenture), foreclosures of a pledge of the equity interests of the subsidiary, the right to designate a subsidiary as unrestricted under the terms of the Notes Indenture, the discharge of the 2018 Notes or the defeasance of the Notes Indenture. The guarantee of QDI is full and unconditional.

The subsidiary guarantors of all of the 2018 Notes are all of our direct and indirect domestic subsidiaries other than immaterial subsidiaries. No non-domestic subsidiaries are guarantor subsidiaries. QD Capital has no material assets or operations. QD LLC, all of the subsidiary guarantors and QD Capital are 100% owned by QDI. The subsidiary guarantors are 100% owned subsidiaries of QD LLC. QD LLC conducts substantially all of its business through and derives virtually all of its income from its subsidiaries. Therefore, its ability to make required principal and interest payments with respect to its indebtedness depends on the earnings of subsidiaries and its ability to receive funds from its subsidiaries through dividend and other payments.

QDI has no significant restrictions on its ability to receive funds from its subsidiaries. The ABL Facility and the indenture governing our 2018 Notes contain certain limitations on QD LLC s ability to make distributions to QDI. We do not consider these restrictions to be significant, because QDI is a holding company with no significant operations or assets, other than ownership of 100% of QD LLC s membership units. QD LLC s direct and indirect wholly owned subsidiaries are generally permitted to make distributions to QD LLC, which is the principal obligor under the ABL Facility and the 2018 Notes. We do not believe that additional financial or narrative information about QDI, QD LLC, QD Capital or the subsidiary guarantors would be material to evaluating the guarantees.

The following condensed consolidating financial information for QDI, QD LLC, and QD Capital, which has no assets or operations, non-guarantor subsidiaries and combined guarantor subsidiaries presents:

Condensed consolidating balance sheets at June 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012 and condensed consolidating statements of operations for the three and six-month periods ended June 30, 2013 and 2012, and the condensed consolidating statements of cash flows for each of the six-month periods ended June 30, 2013 and 2012.

Elimination entries necessary to consolidate the parent company and all its subsidiaries.

20

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Operations

Three Months Ended June 30, 2013

Unaudited (In 000 s)

	QDI	QD LLC & QD Capital	Guarantor Subsidiaries	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
Operating revenues:						
Transportation	\$	\$	\$ 174,647	\$	\$	\$ 174,647
Service revenue			32,672	33		32,705
Fuel surcharge			31,944			31,944
Total operating revenues			239,263	33		239,296
Operating expenses:						
Purchased transportation			150,380			150,380
Compensation			25,501			25,501
Fuel, supplies and maintenance			26,327	1		26,328
Depreciation and amortization			6,729			6,729
Selling and administrative		81	8,066	8		8,155
Insurance costs			4,365	8		4,373
Taxes and licenses			1,308			1,308
Communication and utilities			922			922
Loss (gain) on disposal of property and						
equipment			1,641	(50)		1,591
Impairment charges			55,692			55,692
Operating (loss) income		(81)	(41,668)	66		(41,683)
Interest expense, non-related party, net		7,412	238			7,650
Interest (income) expense, related party, net		(7,412)	7,477	(65)		
Other (income) expense, net			(318)	47		(271)
(Loss) income before income taxes		(81)	(49,065)	84		(49,062)
Provision for (benefit from) income taxes	20	· ·	(17,962)	27		(17,915)
Equity in loss of subsidiaries	(31,127)	(31,046)			62,173	
Net (loss) income	\$ (31,147)	\$ (31,127)	\$ (31,103)	\$ 57	\$ 62,173	\$ (31,147)
Total other comprehensive income, net of tax	443	443	387	56	(886)	443
Comprehensive (loss) income	\$ (30,704)	\$ (30,684)	\$ (30,716)	\$ 113	\$ 61,287	\$ (30,704)

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Operations

Three Months Ended June 30, 2012

Unaudited (In 000 s)

	QDI	_	D LLC & D Capital	_	uarantor bsidiaries	iarantor diaries	Eli	iminations	Co	nsolidated
Operating revenues:										
Transportation	\$	\$		\$	150,519	\$	\$		\$	150,519
Service revenue					29,936	98				30,034
Fuel surcharge					32,180					32,180
Total operating revenues					212,635	98				212,733
Operating expenses:										
Purchased transportation					142,309					142,309
Compensation					18,516					18,516
Fuel, supplies and maintenance					18,445					18,445
Depreciation and amortization					4,622					4,622
Selling and administrative			11		10,066	12				10,089
Insurance costs					4,139					4,139
Taxes and licenses					624					624
Communication and utilities					907					907
Gain on disposal of property and equipment					(362)					(362)
Operating (loss) income			(11)		13,369	86				13,444
Interest expense (income), non-related party, net			6,876		78	(3)				6,951
Interest (income) expense, related party, net			(6,876)		6,980	(104)				
Other expense					56	16				72
(Loss) income before income taxes			(11)		6,255	177				6,421
(Benefit from) provision for income taxes			, í		(22,420)	37				(22,383)
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	28,804		28,815					(57,619)		
1 7										
Net income	\$ 28,804	\$	28,804	\$	28,675	\$ 140	\$	(57,619)	\$	28,804
	,		,		ĺ			, ,		ĺ
Total other comprehensive income, net of tax	433		433		388	45		(866)		433
Comprehensive income	\$ 29,237	\$	29,237	\$	29,063	\$ 185	\$	(58,485)	\$	29,237

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Operations

Six Months Ended June 30, 2013

Unaudited (In 000 s)

	QDI	QD LLC & QD Capital	Guarantor Subsidiaries	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
Operating revenues:						
Transportation	\$	\$	\$ 338,641	\$	\$	\$ 338,641
Service revenue			66,033	126		66,159
Fuel surcharge			63,918			63,918
Total operating revenues			468,592	126		468,718
Operating expenses:						
Purchased transportation			293,252			293,252
Compensation			51,971			51,971
Fuel, supplies and maintenance			53,338	8		53,346
Depreciation and amortization			13,422			13,422
Selling and administrative		132	15,476	26		15,634
Insurance costs			8,854	16		8,870
Taxes and licenses			2,251			2,251
Communication and utilities			2,017			2,017
Gain on disposal of property and equipment			(1,448)	(50)		(1,498)
Impairment charges			55,692			55,692
Operating (loss) income		(132)	(26,233)	126		(26,239)
Interest expense, non-related party, net		14,816	346			15,162
Interest (income) expense, related party, net		(14,816)	14,983	(167)		
Other (income) expense			(7,336)	93		(7,243)
(Loss) income before income taxes		(132)	(34,226)	200		(34,158)
Provision for (benefit from) income taxes	6		(12,214)	53		(12,155)
Equity in loss of subsidiaries	(21,997)	(21,865)			43,862	
Net (loss) income	\$ (22,003)	\$ (21,997)	\$ (22,012)	\$ 147	\$ 43,862	\$ (22,003)
Total other comprehensive income, net of tax	864	864	773	91	(1,728)	864
Comprehensive (loss) income	\$ (21,139)	\$ (21,133)	\$ (21,239)	\$ 238	\$ 42,134	\$ (21,139)

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Operations

Six Months Ended June 30, 2012

Unaudited (In 000 s)

	QDI	•	O LLC & QD Capital	_	uarantor bsidiaries	Non-Gua Subsidi		Eli	minations	Coi	nsolidated
Operating revenues:											
Transportation	\$	\$		\$	283,725	\$		\$		\$	283,725
Service revenue					57,817		202				58,019
Fuel surcharge					62,904						62,904
Total operating revenues					404,446		202				404,648
Operating expenses:											
Purchased transportation					274,186						274,186
Compensation					35,147						35,147
Fuel, supplies and maintenance					32,911						32,911
Depreciation and amortization					8,413						8,413
Selling and administrative			17		16,554		28				16,599
Insurance costs					7,358						7,358
Taxes and licenses					1,372						1,372
Communication and utilities					1,744						1,744
Gain on disposal of property and equipment					(364)						(364)
Operating (loss) income			(17)		27,125		174				27,282
Interest expense (income), non-related party, net			13,727		240		(6)				13,961
Interest (income) expense, related party, net			(13,727)		13,935		(208)				
Other (income) expense					(173)		9				(164)
•											
(Loss) income before income taxes			(17)		13,123		379				13,485
(Benefit from) provision for income taxes					(22,090)		71				(22,019)
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	35,504		35,521						(71,025)		
Net income	\$ 35,504	\$	35,504	\$	35,213	\$	308	\$	(71,025)	\$	35,504
Total other comprehensive income, net of tax	782		782		776		6		(1,564)		782
Comprehensive income	\$ 36,286	\$	36,286	\$	35,989	\$	314	\$	(72,589)	\$	36,286

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet

June 30, 2013

Unaudited (In 000 s)

		QI	O LLC and	Gı	uarantor	Non-	Guarantor			
	QDI	Q	D Capital	Sul	bsidiaries	Sub	osidiaries	Eliminations	Co	nsolidated
ASSETS										
Current assets:										
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	\$		\$	2,299	\$	143	\$	\$	2,442
Accounts receivable, net					129,623		27			129,650
Prepaid expenses			2		12,483		7			12,492
Deferred tax asset, net					20,866					20,866
Intercompany					388,263		60	(388,323)		
Other					8,309					8,309
Total current assets			2		561,843		237	(388,323)		173,759
Property and equipment, net					177,296					177,296
Assets held-for-sale					2,691					2,691
Goodwill					50,553					50,553
Intangibles, net					35,996					35,996
Non-current deferred tax asset, net	(2,306)				24,026					21,720
Investment in subsidiaries	(107,472)		404,601					(297,129)		
Intercompany	139,776		239,801		382,863		11,970	(774,410)		
Other assets			9,014		3,367					12,381
Total assets	\$ 29,998	\$	653,418	\$ 1	,238,635	\$	12,207	\$ (1,459,862)	\$	474,396
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS										
(DEFICIT) EQUITY										
Current liabilities:										
Current maturities of indebtedness	\$	\$		\$	2,371	\$		\$	\$	2,371
Current maturities of capital lease obligations					1,748					1,748
Accounts payable					12,064		(13)			12,051
Intercompany	72,096				316,227			(388,323)		
Affiliates and independent owner-operators										
payable					17,851					17,851
Accrued expenses	(50)		4,204		25,141		9			29,304
Environmental liabilities					3,357					3,357
Accrued loss and damage claims					8,108					8,108
Total current liabilities	72,046		4,204		386,867		(4)	(388,323)		74,790
Long-term indebtedness, less current maturities			378,343		23,273					401,616
Capital lease obligations, less current maturities					871					871
Environmental liabilities					5,118					5,118
Accrued loss and damage claims					10,262					10,262
Intercompany			378,343		391,547		4,520	(774,410)		
Other non-current liabilities			,		23,749		38	, , ,		23,787
Total liabilities	72,046		760,890		841,687		4,554	(1,162,733)		516,444

Edgar Filing: QUALITY DISTRIBUTION INC - Form 10-Q

Shareholders (deficit) equity:						
Common stock	439,187	354,963	390,760	4,191	(749,914)	439,187
Treasury stock	(10,313)					(10,313)
Accumulated (deficit) retained earnings	(250,470)	(242,455)	35,618	4,503	202,334	(250,470)
Stock recapitalization	(189,589)	(189,589)		(55)	189,644	(189,589)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(30,888)	(30,416)	(29,430)	(986)	60,832	(30,888)
Stock purchase warrants	25	25			(25)	25
Total shareholders (deficit) equity	(42,048)	(107,472)	396,948	7,653	(297,129)	(42,048)
Total liabilities and shareholders (deficit) equity	\$ 29,998	\$ 653,418	\$ 1,238,635	\$ 12,207	\$ (1,459,862)	\$ 474,396

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet

December 31, 2012

Unaudited (In 000 s)

		on.	•	LLC and		uarantor		Guarantor	T	~	
ASSETS		QDI	Q	D Capital	Su	bsidiaries	Sub	sidiaries	Eliminations	Co	nsolidated
Current assets:											
	\$		\$		\$	2,580	\$	124	\$	\$	2,704
Cash and cash equivalents	Ф		Ф		Ф	113,863	Ф	43	Ф	Ф	113,906
Accounts receivable, net Prepaid expenses				(19)		14,648		22			14.651
Deferred tax asset, net				(19)		16,609		22			16,609
•								88	(260.546)		10,009
Intercompany		4.4				369,458			(369,546)		0.604
Other		44				9,679		(29)			9,694
Total current assets		44		(19)		526,837		248	(369,546)		157,564
Property and equipment, net						190,342					190,342
Goodwill						104,294					104,294
Intangibles, net						37,654					37,654
Non-current deferred tax asset, net		(2,300)				14,013					11,713
Investment in subsidiaries		(86,339)		425,602					(339,263)		
Intercompany		144,738		252,732		389,289		11,582	(798,341)		
Other assets				9,510		2,526					12,036
Total assets	\$	56,143	\$	687,825	\$ 1	1,264,955	\$	11,830	\$ (1,507,150)	\$	513,603
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS (DEFICIT) EQUITY Current liabilities:											
Current maturities of indebtedness	\$		\$		\$	3,918	\$		\$	\$	3.918
Current maturities of indebtedness Current maturities of capital lease obligations	Ф		Ф		Ф	3,918	Ф		Þ	Ф	3,918
						9,977		(11)			9,966
Accounts payable Intercompany		74,583				294,963		(11)	(369,546)		9,900
Independent affiliates and independent		74,363				294,903			(309,340)		
owner-operators payable						14.243					14.243
Accrued expenses				4.294		33,567		28			37,889
Environmental liabilities				4,294		2,739		20			2,739
Accrued loss and damage claims						7,326					7,326
Accided loss and damage claims						7,320					7,320
Total current liabilities		74,583		4,294		370,646		17	(369,546)		79,994
Long-term indebtedness, less current maturities				384,935		23,915					408,850
Capital lease obligations, less current maturities						2,125					2,125
Environmental liabilities						6,302					6,302
Accrued loss and damage claims						9,494					9,494
Intercompany				384,935		409,053		4,353	(798,341)		
Other non-current liabilities						25,233		45			25,278
Total liabilities		74,583		774,164		846,768		4,415	(1,167,887)		532,043

Edgar Filing: QUALITY DISTRIBUTION INC - Form 10-Q

Shareholders (deficit) equity:						
Common stock	437,192	354,963	390,760	4,191	(749,914)	437,192
Treasury stock	(5,849)					(5,849)
Accumulated (deficit) retained earnings	(228,467)	(220,458)	57,630	4,356	158,472	(228,467)
Stock recapitalization	(189,589)	(189,589)		(55)	189,644	(189,589)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(31,752)	(31,280)	(30,203)	(1,077)	62,560	(31,752)
Stock purchase warrants	25	25			(25)	25
Total shareholders (deficit) equity	(18,440)	(86,339)	418,187	7,415	(339,263)	(18,440)
•						
Total liabilities and shareholders equity (deficit)	\$ 56,143	\$ 687,825	\$ 1,264,955	\$ 11.830	\$ (1,507,150)	\$ 513,603

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash Flows

Six Months Ended June 30, 2013

Unaudited (In 000 s)

	QDI	QD LLC and QD Capital	Guarantor Subsidiaries	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
Cash flows from operating activities:		•				
Net (loss) income	(22,003)	\$ (21,997)	\$ (22,012)	\$ 147	\$ 43,862	\$ (22,003)
Adjustments for non-cash charges	23,770	8,353	61,419	(937)	(43,862)	48,743
Net changes in assets and liabilities	(13)	385	(8,638)	(26)		(8,292)
Intercompany activity	(1,754)	13,259	(12,340)	835		
Net cash provided by operating activities			18,429	19		18,448
Cash flows from investing activities:						
Capital expenditures			(15,720)			(15,720)
Trojan purchase price adjustment			(857)			(857)
Acquisition of customer list			(1,000)			(1,000)
Proceeds from sales of property and						
equipment			12,597			12,597
Net cash used in investing activities			(4,980)			(4,980)
Cash flows from financing activities:						
Principal payments on long-term debt and						
capital lease obligations			(3,260)			(3,260)
Proceeds from revolver		110,700				110,700
Payments on revolver		(117,400)				(117,400)
Deferred financing costs		(700)				(700)
Purchases of treasury stock	(4,454)					(4,454)
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	215					215
Other			1,169			1,169
Intercompany activity	4,239	7,400	(11,639)			
Net cash used in financing activities			(13,730)			(13,730)
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents			(281)	19		(262)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period			2,580	124		2,704
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$	\$	\$ 2,299	\$ 143	\$	\$ 2,442

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash Flows

Six Months Ended June 30, 2012

Unaudited (In 000 s)

	QDI	QD LLC and QD Capital	Guarantor Subsidiaries	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
Cash flows from operating activities:		_				
Net income	\$ 35,504	\$ 35,504	\$ 35,213	\$ 308	\$ (71,025)	\$ 35,504
Adjustments for non-cash charges	(33,986)	(48,085)	(817)	(208)	71,025	(12,071)
Net changes in assets and liabilities		823	(21,168)	306		(20,039)
Intercompany activity	(1,518)	11,758	(9,884)	(356)		
Net cash provided by operating activities			3,344	50		3,394
Cash flows from investing activities:						
Capital expenditures			(17,913)			(17,913)
Greensville purchase price adjustment			(66)			(66)
Acquisition of Trojan			(8,657)			(8,657)
Acquisition of Bice			(52,176)			(52,176)
Proceeds from sales of property and equipment			6,959			6,959
Net cash used in investing activities			(71,853)			(71,853)
Cash flows from financing activities:						
Principal payments on long-term debt and						
capital lease obligations			(4,477)			(4,477)
Proceeds from revolver		126,800				126,800
Payments on revolver		(85,300)				(85,300)
Deferred financing costs		(277)				(277)
Proceeds from equity offering, net of transaction						
costs	30,523					30,523
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	254					254
Other			1,012			1,012
Intercompany activity	(30,777)	(41,223)	72,000			
Net cash provided by financing activities			68,535			68,535
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents			26	50		76
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period			3,540	513		4,053
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$	\$	\$ 3,566	\$ 563	\$	\$ 4,129

16. Subsequent Event

On July 15, 2013, we redeemed a portion of our 2018 Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$22.5 million. The redemption price for these 2018 Notes equaled 100% of the aggregate principal amount of \$22.5 million, plus accrued but unpaid interest up to the redemption date, plus a 3.0% premium. The redemption was funded with proceeds of \$17.5 million from a term loan under our ABL Facility, together with additional borrowings under the revolving portion of our ABL Facility.

ITEM 2 Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion of our results of operations and financial condition should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this report. The following discussion includes forward-looking statements. For a discussion of important factors that could cause actual results to differ from results discussed in the forward-looking statements, see Forward-Looking Statements and Certain Considerations contained elsewhere in this report.

OVERVIEW

We operate the largest chemical bulk tank truck network in North America and are also the largest provider of intermodal ISO tank container and depot services in North America. In 2011, we began providing logistics services to the unconventional oil and gas frac shale energy markets. We operate an asset-light business model and service customers across North America through our network of 89 terminals servicing the chemical markets, 9 ISO tank depot services terminals (intermodal) servicing the chemical and other bulk liquid markets and 12 terminals servicing the energy markets.

Financial Reporting Segments

We have three reportable business segments for financial reporting purposes that are distinguished primarily on the basis of services offered:

<u>Chemical Logistics</u>, which consists of the transportation of bulk chemicals primarily through our network of 26 independent affiliates and company-operated terminals, and equipment rental income;

<u>Energy Logistics</u>, which consists primarily of the transportation of fresh water, disposal water, and crude oil for the unconventional oil and gas frac shale energy markets, primarily through company-operated terminals and 3 independent affiliates; and

<u>Intermodal</u>, which consists of Boasso s intermodal ISO tank container transportation and depot services business primarily supporting the international movement of bulk liquids.

Chemical Logistics

Through our subsidiary, QCI, we coordinate the transport of a broad range of chemical products and provide our customers with logistics and other value-added services. Through our North American network, we are a core carrier for many of the major companies engaged in chemical processing. We believe the diversity of our customer base, geography and end-markets provide a competitive advantage.

The bulk tank truck market in North America includes all products shipped by bulk tank truck carriers and consists mainly of liquid and dry bulk chemicals (including plastics) and bulk dry and liquid food-grade products. We estimate, based on industry sources, that the highly fragmented North American for-hire segment of the bulk tank transport market generated revenues of approximately \$6.9 billion in 2012. We specifically operate in the for-hire chemical and food grade bulk transport market (which we estimated at \$4.5 billion in 2012). We believe we have the leading market share (estimated at 13.0% in 2012) in this sector based on revenues. We believe managing a larger carrier network facilitates customer service and lane density, and provides a more favorable operating cost structure for us and our independent affiliates. As such, we believe we are well-positioned to expand our business.

Chemical bulk tank truck industry growth is generally dependent on volume growth in the industrial chemical industry, the rate at which chemical companies outsource their transportation needs, the overall capacity of the rail system, and, in particular, the extent to which chemical companies make use of the rail system for their bulk chemical transportation needs. We also believe that North American chemical producers will gain a global competitive advantage and grow domestic production (thus shipments which we can service) through the use of low cost energy sources, primarily natural gas and natural gas liquids.

The chemical bulk tank truck industry is characterized by high barriers to entry such as the time and cost required to develop the operational infrastructure necessary to handle sensitive chemical cargo, the financial and managerial resources required to recruit and train drivers, substantial and increasingly more stringent industry regulatory requirements, strong customer relationships and the significant capital investments required to build a fleet of equipment and establish a network of terminals and independent affiliates.

Our transportation revenue in the chemical logistics segment is principally a function of the volume of shipments by the bulk chemical industry, prices, the average number of miles driven per load, our market share and the allocation of shipments between tank truck transportation and other modes of transportation such as rail. Additionally, it is common practice in the bulk tank truck industry for customers to pay fuel surcharges.

30

Energy Logistics

Our energy logistics business operated through our subsidiary, QCER, services the unconventional oil and gas frac shale energy market through the transportation of crude oil, fresh water, flowback and produced brine water, and the disposal of flowback and produced brine water, as well as providing services ancillary to these activities. During 2012, we expanded our energy logistics business through the following acquisitions:

On April 1, 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Trojan Vacuum Services, which operates in the Eagle Ford shale. We paid \$8.7 million in cash at closing, plus \$1.0 million in cash in January 2013 upon the satisfaction of certain operating and financial performance criteria.

On June 1, 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Wiley Bice Trucking, LLC and certain operating assets and rights of RM Resources, LLC, (collectively Bice), which operates in the Bakken shale region, for \$81.4 million in aggregate consideration, with up to an additional \$19.0 million in cash consideration, payable one year after the closing date if certain future operating and financial performance criteria were satisfied. These criteria were not met.

On August 1, 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Dunn s Tank Services, Inc. and its related company Nassau Disposal, Inc. (collectively Dunn s), which operates in the Marcellus, Woodford and Utica shale regions, for an aggregate purchase price of \$34.3 million with up to an additional \$3.6 million in cash consideration, payable one year after the closing date if certain future operating and financial performance criteria were satisfied. These criteria were not met

As of June 30, 2013, we operate in the Bakken, Eagle Ford, Marcellus, Mississippian Limestone, Niobrara, Permian, Utica and Woodford shale regions in North America, all of which drill for both oil and natural gas with the exception of Marcellus, which is solely natural gas. We continue to evaluate the potential for expansion into additional shales, which would provide additional diversification to our business. Our strategy to target multiple resource rich shales helps to diversify our customer offerings, lessen the impact of swings in any one commodity and optimize equipment utilization. We currently operate approximately 1,400 units (tractors, trailers and combination equipment) of energy equipment in this market across a diverse customer base.

Our energy logistics business is primarily involved in fluid management and logistics in the upstream segment of the energy industry, through its services in connection with the establishment and servicing of production wells, and the midstream segment of the energy industry, in connection with the transportation of crude oil. We believe the market for services such as those provided by our energy logistics business was approximately \$8.0 billion in 2012. The industry is made up of providers that include independent national or regional trucking and logistics companies such as QCER, trucking and logistics companies owned by or dedicated to large oil and gas companies, and local providers focused on one or more particular shales. Energy logistics providers are impacted by the level of new drilling activity, which impacts the transportation of fresh water and flowback water used and the provision of related services used in those activities, and the number of active wells, which impacts the transportation of crude oil and produced water and the provision of related services used in those activities. The energy logistics market is also impacted by market prices for oil and gas, which influence the production activities of our customers, the prices they are willing to pay for our services, and the shales in which they operate. We expect regulation of this industry to increase over time but believe that the scope of our operations and our experience with regulation in our chemical logistics business will facilitate our adaptation to new regulations and may provide us with an advantage over some of our competitors.

Intermodal

Our subsidiary, Boasso, provides intermodal ISO tank container transportation and depot services through terminals located in the eastern half of the United States. In the fourth quarter of 2011, Boasso expanded its operations through the acquisition of Greensville Transport Company, which operates at a port located in Norfolk, Virginia. Boasso s revenues are impacted by United States chemical import/export volume, in particular the number and volume of shipments through ports at which Boasso has terminals, as well as their market share at those ports.

In addition to intermodal tank transportation services, Boasso provides tank cleaning, heating, testing, maintenance and storage services to customers. Boasso provides local and over-the-road trucking primarily within the proximity of the port cities where its depots are located. Chemical manufacturers have sought to efficiently transport their products on a global basis by utilizing ISO tank containers, and we believe the resulting demand for distributors that can offer a broad range of services within the supply chain will drive future growth in this sector. We believe that our intermodal business will benefit from these trends because of its market leadership, experience and track record.

The intermodal ISO tank container business generally provides services that facilitate the global movement of liquid and dry bulk chemicals, pharmaceuticals and food grade products. The proliferation of global import/export of bulk liquid chemicals has driven the movement of basic manufacturing out of the United States and has resulted in an increase in chemical plant infrastructure to service these off-shore industries. Driven by this globalization, the intermodal ISO tank container market is a growing sector of the overall liquid bulk chemical transportation sector. Demand for intermodal ISO tank containers is impacted by the aggregate volume of imports and exports of chemicals through United States ports. Demand is also impacted by the shift in modes of transportation, from drums to ISO tank containers. Economic conditions and differences among the laws and currencies of foreign nations may also impact the volume of shipments. We operate in the global intermodal ISO tank container transportation and depot services market, which we believe was approximately a \$1.0 to \$1.5 billion market in 2012.

Our Networks

Our businesses have networks that consist of terminals owned or operated by independent affiliates and terminals owned or operated by us and a driver pool consisting of independent owner-operator drivers, affiliate-employed drivers and company-employed drivers. Independent affiliates are independent companies with which we contract to operate trucking terminals and provide transportation services exclusively on our behalf in defined markets. The independent affiliates generally provide the capital necessary to service their contracted business and are also responsible for most of the operating costs associated with servicing the contracted business. Due to several factors, including our ownership of the customer contracts and relationships, our provision of back-office support in areas such as claims, our direct relationship with independent owner-operators, the presence of non-compete agreements with the independent affiliates, and, in some cases, our ownership of the trailers utilized in the contracted business, our relationships with the independent affiliates tend to be long-term in nature, with minimal voluntary turnover. Independent owner-operators are generally individual drivers who own or lease their tractors and agree to provide transportation services to us under contract.

We believe our use of independent affiliates and independent owner-operators provides us with the following benefits:

Locally owned and operated independent affiliate terminals can provide superior, tailored customer service.

Independent affiliates and independent owner-operators generally are paid a fixed, contractual percentage of revenue collected on each load they transport creating a variable cost structure that mitigates against cyclical downturns.

Reliance on independent affiliates and independent owner-operators creates an asset-light business model that generally reduces our capital investment.

At present, our businesses rely upon independent affiliates and independent owner-operators to varying degrees. Our chemical logistics business operates primarily through independent affiliate terminals located throughout the continental United States and independent owner-operator drivers. Our intermodal business relies primarily on company terminals located near ports in the eastern half of the United States and independent owner-operator drivers. Our energy logistics business currently relies primarily upon company terminals, which will affect the overall mix of our asset-light business, located near shale regions that have historically experienced frac shale drilling for natural gas and oil and independent owner-operator drivers; however, it also operates through independent affiliate terminals in certain shale regions. We expect to continue to add independent affiliates and owner-operators with the goal to reduce the capital burden of this business while improving return on invested capital.

Recent Significant Transactions

July 2013 Notes Redemption

On July 15, 2013, we redeemed a portion of our 2018 Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$22.5 million. The redemption price for these 2018 Notes equaled 100% of the aggregate principal amount of \$22.5 million, plus accrued but unpaid interest up to the redemption date, plus a 3.0% premium. The redemption was funded with proceeds from the Term Loan described below together with additional borrowings under our asset-based loan facility (ABL Facility).

June 2013 ABL Facility Amendment Term Loan Facility

On June 14, 2013, our ABL Facility was amended to provide for a new \$17.5 million senior secured term loan facility which was fully funded on July 15, 2013 (the Term Loan). Borrowings under the Term Loan bear interest equal to 2.50% for base rate borrowings and 3.50% for LIBOR borrowings, with a potential step-down of 0.25% after 18 months if a senior secured leverage ratio is met. Obligations under the Term Loan mature on the earlier of June 14, 2016 or the date on which the ABL Facility terminates.

May 2013 New Independent Affiliate

On May 1, 2013, we began affiliating our energy logistics trucking operations in the Marcellus shale region by converting three company-operated terminals to affiliated operations. The affiliation is a new relationship with an independent operator who is based in the Williamsport, Pennsylvania area and operates an existing oilfield services company. In conjunction with this effort, the new independent affiliate purchased and leased certain transportation equipment to ensure sufficient capacity for the combined customer base and execute a smooth transition of the business. In the second quarter of 2013, we incurred charges of approximately \$1.5 million related to this conversion, most of which were due to losses on equipment sales.

November 2012 Share Repurchase Program

On November 20, 2012, we announced a share repurchase program pursuant to which our Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of up to \$15.0 million of our common stock in an open-ended repurchase program (the Repurchase Program). Stock has been, and may in the future be, purchased pursuant to the Repurchase Program, from time to time, in the open market or through private transactions, subject to market conditions. We are not obligated to purchase any shares under the Repurchase Program, and it can be discontinued at any time that we feel additional purchases are not warranted. As of June 30, 2013, we have repurchased approximately 1.2 million shares valued at \$8.1 million under the Repurchase Program.

October 2012 Acquisition of an Independent Affiliate

During the third quarter of 2012, we terminated our business relationship with an independent affiliate due to financial and operational difficulties. On October 17, 2012, we acquired the business, certain operating assets and certain liabilities of this independent affiliate for a purchase price of \$17.1 million, paid in cash at closing. Of the total \$17.1 million, we allocated \$15.5 million to property and equipment and \$1.6 million to goodwill. The entire amount of goodwill is deductible for tax purposes. This independent affiliate operated eight terminals within the chemical logistics segment and one terminal within the energy logistics segment. Four chemical logistics terminals were immediately transitioned to other independent affiliates, with the remaining terminals transitioned to company operations. As of June 30, 2013, three of these four remaining company-operated terminals were affiliated. The remaining company-operated terminal is to be affiliated during the third quarter of 2013. During this transition, operating results for the third and fourth quarters of 2012 were adversely impacted in aggregate by \$4.4 million of greater than expected operating costs and reduced profitability. During the first six months of 2013, we recognized \$0.4 million of additional costs.

September 2012 ABL Facility Amendment

On September 27, 2012, we entered into an amendment to our ABL Facility. The amendment increased our maximum borrowing capacity under the facility from \$250.0 million to \$350.0 million. The maturity, interest rate and other material terms and conditions under the ABL Facility remained the same.

August 2012 Asset Acquisition Dunn s Tank Service and Nassau Disposal, Inc.

On August 1, 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Dunn s Tank Service, Inc. and the operating assets and rights of Nassau Disposal, Inc., (collectively Dunn s), for an aggregate purchase price of \$34.3 million paid in cash to expand our energy logistics business. An additional \$3.6 million in cash consideration was payable one year after the closing date if certain future operating and financial performance criteria were satisfied. These criteria were not met. Of the total \$34.3 million, we allocated \$12.2 million to property and equipment, \$17.3 million to goodwill and \$4.8 million to intangibles. The entire amount of goodwill is deductible for tax purposes. Dunn s is headquartered in Velma, Oklahoma and provides transportation services to the unconventional oil and gas industry primarily within the Woodford shale region, primarily providing various services for oil drilling and preparation and hauling flowback and production water for various energy customers. The results of Dunn s have been included in our results since the date of acquisition, and are included in our energy logistics segment.

June 2012 Asset Acquisitions Wylie Bice Trucking, LLC and RM Resources, LLC

On June 1, 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Wylie Bice Trucking, LLC and the operating assets and rights of RM Resources, LLC, (collectively Bice), for \$81.4 million aggregate consideration to expand our energy logistics business. Of the total \$81.4 million, we allocated \$48.2 million to goodwill, \$26.6 million to property and equipment, \$13.4 million to intangibles and \$6.8 million to contingent consideration. Of the \$48.2 million allocated to goodwill, \$41.4 million is deductible for tax purposes. Headquartered in Killdeer, ND, Bice provides transportation services to the unconventional oil and gas frac shale industry within the Bakken shale region, primarily hauling fresh water, flowback and production water, and oil for numerous energy and other customers. The flowback and production water Bice hauls is primarily

disposed of utilizing six salt water injection wells we purchased from Bice. The results of the Bice acquisitions have been included in our results since the date of acquisition, and are included in our energy logistics segment.

33

Table of Contents

April 2012 Asset Acquisition Trojan Vacuum Services

On April 1, 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Trojan Vacuum Services (Trojan) to expand our energy logistics business. The purchase price was \$8.7 million paid in cash at closing, plus \$1.0 million payable in cash upon the satisfaction of certain operating and financial performance criteria. These criteria were satisfied and the full \$1.0 million was paid in January 2013. Of the total \$8.7 million, we allocated \$4.1 million to property and equipment, \$4.3 million to intangibles and \$0.3 million to goodwill. The entire amount of goodwill is deductible for tax purposes. Trojan is headquartered in Pleasanton, TX and provides transportation service to the unconventional oil and gas frac shale industry within the Eagle Ford shale region, primarily hauling flowback and production water for various energy customers. The results of the Trojan acquisition have been included in our results since the date of acquisition and are included our energy logistics segment.

March 2012 Common Stock Offering

On March 13, 2012, we sold 2.5 million shares of our common stock in an underwritten public offering, at a gross price of \$13.00 per share, and received net proceeds, after underwriting fees and expenses, of approximately \$30.5 million. Certain affiliates of Apollo Management, L.P. also sold 3.2 million shares in the offering. We used our net cash proceeds to repay outstanding borrowings under our ABL Facility.

34

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

We identified what we believe to be the more critical accounting policies that impact the financial statements, some of which are based on management s best estimates available at the time of preparation, in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012. We have not made any material changes to those policies during the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q except for the following:

Assets held-for-sale We conducted a review of our fleet requirements during the second quarter of 2013. As a result of that review, we determined that there were a group of tractors and trailers which were in excess of our needs and which we classified as held-for-sale.

Goodwill and Intangible Assets We evaluate goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets for impairment at least annually during the second quarter with a measurement date of June 30, and more frequently if indicators of impairment arise, in accordance with FASB guidance. We evaluate goodwill for impairment by determining the fair value for each reporting unit, our chemical logistics segment, energy logistics segment and intermodal segment. These reporting units contain goodwill and other identifiable intangible assets as a result of previous business acquisitions. As a result of our annual impairment test, we concluded an impairment charge of \$55.7 million of which \$55.2 million relates to goodwill and \$0.5 million relates to intangibles was necessary at June 30, 2013, which was solely related to our energy logistics segment. There were no indicators of impairment in our chemical logistics segment or our intermodal segment.

We have evaluated at least quarterly whether indicators of impairment exist by reviewing our market capitalization. Our performance since the prior period s goodwill impairment test at June 30, 2012 through the quarter ended March 31, 2013 trended positive and there were no indications from our quarterly reviews that a triggering event had occurred. The first quarter of 2013 showed improved operating income year over year and strong operating cash flow which did not foretell an impairment of goodwill. However, as of June 30, 2013, expectations of revenue and profitability were trending lower than original estimates used when the three acquisitions were made in 2012. Therefore, we performed our annual impairment analysis utilizing revised projections of revenue and profitability and adjusting assumptions used, such as growth and discount rates, to reflect the trend of our actual operating results.

Goodwill

For our chemical logistics segment, we conducted our analysis under the revised goodwill impairment rules in which we assess qualitative factors to determine whether the existence of events or circumstances leads to a determination that is more likely than not that the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. Based on this analysis, we concluded there were no indicators of impairment related to our chemical logistics segment and there was no requirement to perform the two-step quantitative goodwill impairment test. The key qualitative factors that led to this conclusion were (i) the excess amount or cushion between each of the reporting unit s fair value and carrying value as indicated on the Company s prior quantitative assessment; (ii) the significant increase in the share price and market capitalization of the Company since the prior goodwill impairment analysis; and (iii) the overall positive financial performance of the reporting units and related improvements in the five-year plan.

For energy logistics and intermodal segments, we did not elect the qualitative approach and performed the two-step goodwill analysis approach. Under the FASB guidance, the process of evaluating the potential impairment of goodwill under the two-step process requires significant judgment at many points during the analysis. In the first step, we determine whether there is an indication of impairment by comparing the fair value of a reporting unit to its carrying amount, including goodwill. If, based on the first step, we determine that there is an indication of goodwill impairment, we assess the impairment in step two in accordance with the FASB guidance.

In the first step, we determine the fair value for each reporting unit using a combination of three valuation approaches: the market approach, the income approach and cost approach. The market approach uses a guideline company methodology which is based upon a comparison of us to similar publicly-traded companies within our industry. We derive a market value of invested capital or business enterprise value for each comparable company by multiplying the price per share of common stock of the publicly traded companies by their total common shares outstanding and adding each company s current level of debt. We calculate a business enterprise multiple based on revenue and earnings from each company, then apply those multiples to each reporting unit s revenue and earnings to conclude a reporting unit business enterprise value. Assumptions regarding the selection of comparable companies are made based on, among other factors, capital structure, operating environment and industry. As the comparable companies were typically larger and more diversified than our reporting units, multiples were adjusted prior to application to our reporting units revenues and earnings to reflect differences in margins, long-term growth prospects and market capitalization.

The income approach uses a discounted debt-free cash flow analysis to measure fair value by estimating the present value of future economic benefits. To perform the discounted debt-free cash flow analysis, we develop a pro forma analysis of each reporting unit to estimate future available debt-free cash flow and discounting estimated debt-free cash flow by an estimated industry weighted average cost of capital based on the same comparable companies used in the market approach. Per the FASB guidance, the weighted average cost of capital is based on inputs (e.g., capital structure, risk, etc.) from a market participant s perspective and not necessarily from the reporting unit or QDI s perspective. Future cash flow is projected based on assumptions for our economic growth, industry expansion, future operations and the discount rate, all of which require significant judgments by management.

The cost approach estimates the fair value by quantifying the amount of money that would be required to repurchase or reproduce the asset under review. The estimates are developed multiples from publicly available transactional data of acquired comparable target companies.

After computing a separate business enterprise value under the income approach, market approach and cost approach, we apply a weighting to them to derive the business enterprise value of the reporting unit. For energy logistics, income approach, market approach and cost approach were weighted 50%, 25% and 25%, respectively, in the analysis performed at June 30, 2013. For intermodal, income approach, market approach and cost approach were weighted 50%, 40% and 10%, respectively. The weightings are evaluated each time a goodwill impairment assessment is performed and give consideration to the relative reliability of each approach at that time. Given that the business enterprise value derived from the market approach supported what was calculated in the income approach, we believed that both approaches should be equally weighted. Based on these weightings we concluded a business enterprise value for each reporting unit. We then added the fair value of the identifiable assets and liabilities of the reporting unit to the concluded business enterprise value to derive an implied fair value of the reporting unit. The implied fair value is compared to the reporting unit s carrying value of total assets. Upon completion of the analysis in step one, we determined that the carrying amount of our energy logistics reporting unit exceeded its fair value, requiring a step two analysis to be performed for this reporting unit and we determined that the fair value of our intermodal reporting unit exceeded its carrying amount; therefore, not requiring a step two analysis.

In step two of the goodwill impairment test, the amount of impairment loss is determined by comparing the implied fair value of each reporting unit s goodwill with the carrying value of the reporting unit s goodwill. This involves testing the definite-lived assets in accordance with FASB guidance using undiscounted cash flows. Then a fair value allocation is performed for each reporting unit based on the business enterprise value obtained in step one. From that we determine the actual goodwill impairment for each reporting unit based on the goodwill residual amount. If the carrying amount of reporting unit goodwill exceeds the implied fair value of that goodwill, an impairment loss must be recognized in an amount equal to the excess. The loss recognized cannot exceed the carrying amount of goodwill. After a goodwill impairment loss is recognized, the adjusted carrying amount of goodwill will be its new accounting basis. Upon completion of step two of the analysis, an impairment charge within our energy logistics segment was determined.

36

The methodology applied in the analysis performed at June 30, 2013 was consistent with the methodology applied in prior years, but was based on updated assumptions, as appropriate. During the second quarter of 2013, we determined that our expectations for revenue and profitability were lower than original estimates used when our acquisitions were made in 2012. Estimates of future cash flows used in the analysis performed at June 30, 2013 are lower than those used in the prior-year analysis. In addition, our weighted average cost of capital used in the analysis at June 30, 2013 was higher than that used in 2012 due to an increase in the reporting unit risk premium coupled with the market driven inputs to weighted average cost of capital. The discount rates utilized in the analysis also reflect market-based estimates of the risks associated with the projected cash flows of individual reporting units and were increased from the prior-year analysis to reflect increased risk due to current volatility in the economic environment.

If there are changes to the methods used to allocate carrying values, if management s estimates of future operating results change, if there are changes in the identified reporting units or if there are changes to other significant assumptions, the estimated carrying values for each reporting unit and the estimated fair value of our goodwill could change significantly, and could result in future impairment charges, which could materially impact our results of operations and financial condition.

Intangible assets

Long-lived assets held and used, including revenue earning equipment, operating property and equipment and intangible assets with finite lives, are tested for recoverability when circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of assets may not be recoverable. Recoverability of long-lived assets is evaluated by comparing the carrying amount of an asset or asset group to management—s best estimate of the undiscounted future operating cash flows (excluding interest charges) expected to be generated by the asset or asset group. If these comparisons indicate that the asset or asset group is not recoverable, an impairment loss is recognized at the amount by which the carrying value of the asset or asset group exceeds fair value. Fair value is determined by quoted market price, if available, or an estimate of projected future operating cash flows, discounted using a rate that reflects the related operating segment—s average cost of funds. Long-lived assets to be disposed of including revenue earning equipment, operating property and equipment and indefinite-lived intangible assets, are reported at the lower of carrying amount or fair value less costs to sell. Based upon management—s review of the value of the indefinite-lived intangible assets in our energy logistics segment, we determined that the carrying value of the acquired tradenames exceeded their implied fair value by \$0.5 million based on our accelerated transition to the QCER tradename. Based upon management—s review of the value of the indefinite-lived intangible assets in our chemical logistics segment and intermodal segment, we determined that no indicators of impairment exist.

NEW ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

Refer to Note 1, Summary of Significant Accounting Policies New Accounting Pronouncements for discussion of recent accounting pronouncements and for additional discussion surrounding the adoption of accounting standards.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following table presents certain condensed consolidated financial information, as a percentage of revenue, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2013 and 2012:

2013	2012	2013	2012
73.0%	70.8%	72.2%	70.1%
13.7	14.1	14.2	14.4
13.3	15.1	13.6	15.5
100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
62.8	66.9	62.6	67.8
10.7	8.7	11.1	8.7
11.0	8.7	11.4	8.1
2.8	2.2	2.9	2.1
3.4	4.7	3.3	4.1
	73.0% 13.7 13.3 100.0 62.8 10.7 11.0 2.8	73.0% 70.8% 13.7 14.1 13.3 15.1 100.0 100.0 62.8 66.9 10.7 8.7 11.0 8.7 2.8 2.2	June 30, 2012 June 2013 73.0% 70.8% 72.2% 13.7 14.1 14.2 13.3 15.1 13.6 100.0 100.0 100.0 62.8 66.9 62.6 10.7 8.7 11.1 11.0 8.7 11.4 2.8 2.2 2.9

Edgar Filing: QUALITY DISTRIBUTION INC - Form 10-Q

Insurance costs	1.8	1.9	1.9	1.8
Taxes and licenses	0.5	0.3	0.5	0.3
Communication and utilities	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4
Loss (gain) on disposal of property and equipment	0.7	-0.2	-0.3	-0.1
Impairment charge	23.3	0.0	11.9	0.0
Total operating expenses	117.4	93.6	105.7	93.2
Operating (loss) income	-17.4	6.4	-5.7	6.8
Interest expense	3.3	3.4	3.3	3.6
Interest income	-0.1	-0.1	-0.1	-0.1
Other (income) expense	-0.1	0.0	-1.5	0.0
(Loss) income before income taxes	-20.5	3.1	-7.4	3.3
Benefit from income taxes	-7.5	-10.5	-2.6	-5.4
Net (loss) income	-13.0%	13.6%	-4.8%	8.7%

The following table shows the approximate number of terminals, drivers, tractors, trailers and energy logistics equipment that we manage (including independent affiliates and independent owner-operators) as of June 30:

	2013	2012
Terminals(1)	110	109
Drivers(2)	3,459	3,177
Tractors	2,894	2,762
Trailers(3)	5,229	5,268
Energy logistics equipment(4)	1,417	1,035

- (1) See the following table for terminals by segment.
- (2) Includes approximately 800 and 500 drivers for the energy logistics business segment as of June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively.
- (3) Excludes approximately 1,600 and 1,500 chassis used in our intermodal business segment as of June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively.
- (4) Includes tractors, trailers and combination equipment.

Our network terminals and facilities consisted of the following as of June 30:

	2013 Terminals	2012 Terminals
Chemical logistics independent affiliate trucking terminals	84	89
Chemical logistics company-operated trucking terminals	5	6
Energy logistics independent affiliate energy terminals	5	2
Energy logistics company-operated energy terminals	7	3
Intermodal container services terminals/depots	9	9
Total	110	109

Three Months Ended June 30, 2013 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2012

Comparability for the three months ended June 30, 2013 to the three months ended June 30, 2012 is affected by acquisitions consummated in 2012. In June 2012, we acquired certain operating assets and rights of Bice, and in August 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Dunn s.

For the quarter ended June 30, 2013, total revenues were \$239.3 million, an increase of \$26.6 million, or 12.5%, from revenues of \$212.7 million for the same period in 2012. Transportation revenue increased by \$24.1 million, or 16.0%, primarily due to an increase in energy logistics revenue of \$17.6 million, of which \$15.0 million related to our acquisition of Bice and Dunn s. In addition, we had an increase of \$5.3 million in our chemical logistics business due to higher pricing and volume increases and we had an increase of \$1.2 million in our intermodal business due to stronger demand for ISO container shipments.

Service revenue increased \$2.7 million, or 8.9%. This increase was primarily due to an increase in our intermodal depot services revenue of \$1.5 million and an increase in our energy logistics business of \$1.3 million, of which \$0.7 million was due to our acquisition of Bice and Dunn s partially offset by a slight reduction in chemical logistics rental revenue of \$0.1 million.

Fuel surcharge revenue decreased \$0.2 million, or 0.7%, primarily due to a decrease in fuel prices. We have fuel surcharge programs in place with the majority of our chemical logistics and intermodal customers. Most of these programs typically involve a specified computation based on the changes in fuel prices. As a result, some of these programs have a short time lag between when fuel prices change and when this change is reflected in revenues. It is not meaningful to compare the amount of fuel surcharge revenue or the change in fuel surcharge revenue between reporting periods to fuel expense, or the change in fuel expense between periods, as a significant portion of fuel costs are included in purchased transportation.

Purchased transportation increased \$8.1 million, or 5.7%, due to an increase of \$7.5 million in costs related to servicing the energy logistics market, of which \$7.1 million was due to our acquisition of Bice and Dunn s. In addition, we had an increase of \$0.4 million in costs related to servicing our chemical logistics business and \$0.2 million in costs related to servicing our intermodal business. Total purchased transportation as a percentage of transportation revenue and fuel surcharge revenue decreased to 72.8% for the current quarter versus 77.9% for the prior-year quarter. Our independent affiliates generated 88.0% of our chemical logistics revenue and fuel surcharge revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2013 compared to 92.3% for the comparable prior-year period. This decrease resulted primarily from the conversion of independent affiliate trucking terminals to company-operated terminals during the fourth quarter of 2012. Three of these four converted terminals were again affiliated as of June 30, 2013 and we expect the fourth to be affiliated during the third quarter of 2013. During the 2013 and 2012 periods, we paid our independent affiliates approximately 85% of chemical logistics transportation revenue and paid independent owner-operators approximately 65% of chemical logistics transportation revenue.

During the three months ended June 30, 2013, hauling for the energy market was performed by company-operated terminals, independent affiliates and independent third-party carriers. During this period, company-operated terminals generated approximately 71% of energy logistics revenue and independent affiliates and third-party carriers generated approximately 29%. During the quarter ended June 30, 2012, company-operated terminals generated approximately 50% of energy logistics revenue and independent affiliates and third-party carriers generated approximately 50%. We typically pay these independent contractors between 70% and 95% of transportation revenue depending on their type of association with the Company. We expect the percentage of revenues generated by independent affiliates to increase over time if we successfully affiliate more of our company-operated terminals or establish new independent affiliate-operated terminals.

Compensation expense increased by \$7.0 million, or 37.7%, due primarily to an increase of \$4.2 million in our energy logistics business, of which \$3.1 million was due to our acquisition of Bice and Dunn s and an increase in our chemical logistics business of \$2.4 million due to an increase in company-operated terminals. Compensation expense in our intermodal business increased \$0.4 million due to increased revenue.

Fuel, supplies and maintenance increased \$7.9 million, or 42.7%, due primarily to an increase of \$4.3 million related to our energy logistics business of which \$3.1 million was due to our acquisition of Bice and Dunn s. We had an increase of \$3.0 million related to our chemical logistics business resulting from an increase in fuel costs of \$1.5 million, an increase in equipment rent expense of \$1.3 million and an increase in other terminal costs of \$0.2 million, primarily at our company-operated terminals. In addition, we had an increase of \$0.6 million related to our intermodal business due to an increase in fuel costs of \$0.4 million and an increase in equipment rent of \$0.2 million.

Depreciation and amortization expense increased \$2.1 million, or 45.6%, primarily due to an increase in depreciation for new energy logistics equipment and an increase in amortization expense for acquired intangible assets. We expect our depreciation and amortization expense to continue to be higher in 2013 than 2012 as energy logistics equipment and intangible assets acquired during 2012 are depreciated and amortized, respectively, for a full twelve months.

Selling and administrative expenses decreased \$1.9 million, or 19.2%, primarily due to a decrease of \$2.9 million in our chemical logistics business which is due to acquisition-related costs incurred in the comparable period in 2012. This decrease was partially offset by an increase in our energy logistics business of \$1.0 million, of which \$0.7 million is due to our acquisition of Bice and Dunn s.

Insurance costs increased \$0.2 million, or 5.7%, due to an increase in the volume of claims in our energy logistics business and additional premiums related to our acquisition of Bice and Dunn s. As a percentage of revenue, insurance expense was slightly below the Company s target range of 2% to 3% of total revenue.

For the quarter ended June 30, 2013, we recognized a loss on disposal of revenue equipment of \$1.6 million. For the quarter ended June 30, 2012, we recognized a gain on disposal of revenue equipment of \$0.4 million.

For the quarter ended June 30, 2013, we recorded a non-cash impairment charge to goodwill and intangibles in the amount of \$55.7 million as a result of our annual impairment analysis. The charge related to our energy logistics segment and further information regarding our impairment analysis is included in our Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates regarding Goodwill and Intangible Assets.

For the quarter ended June 30, 2013, we incurred an operating loss of \$41.7 million compared to operating income of \$13.4 million for the same period in 2012. The decrease was primarily due to the non-cash impairment charge described above.

Interest expense increased by \$0.7 million, or 9.8% in the quarter ended June 30, 2013, primarily due to an increase in our weighted average ABL Facility borrowings which were primarily used to fund our acquisition of Bice and Dunn s. We expect our interest expense for 2013 to continue to be higher than the comparable period of 2012 due to higher average debt balances.

The benefit for income taxes was \$17.9 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2013, compared to a benefit of \$22.4 million for the same period in 2012. The effective tax rates for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 and 2012 were a tax benefit of 36.5% and more than 100% respectively. The effective tax rate for the current quarter was different from our statutory rate primarily due to a partial release of the foreign tax credit valuation allowance. The effective tax rate for the same period in 2012 was impacted by a release of \$22.8 million of deferred tax valuation allowance.

For the quarter ended June 30, 2013, we incurred a net loss of \$31.1 million compared to net income of \$28.8 million for the same period in 2012 as a result of the above-mentioned items.

Six Months Ended June 30, 2013 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2012

Comparability for the six months ended June 30, 2013 to the six months ended June 30, 2012 is affected by recent acquisitions consummated in 2012. In April 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Trojan, in June 2012, we acquired certain operating assets and rights of Bice, and in August 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Dunn s. Trojan, Bice and Dunn s are collectively referred to as the 2012 Energy Acquisitions and are included in our energy logistics segment.

For the six months ended June 30, 2013, total revenues were \$468.7 million, an increase of \$64.0 million, or 15.8%, from revenues of \$404.7 million for the same period in 2012. Transportation revenue increased \$54.9 million, or 19.4%, primarily due to an increase in new energy logistics revenue of \$44.5 million, of which \$40.8 related to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions. In addition, we had an increase of \$8.7 million in our chemical logistics revenue due to higher pricing and increased volumes, and an increase of \$1.7 million in our intermodal business due to an increase in demand for ISO container shipments.

Service revenue increased \$8.1 million, or 14.0%. This increase was primarily due to higher energy logistics revenue of \$4.3 million of which \$3.4 million was due to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions, an increase in our intermodal depot services of \$3.4 million, and an increase in our chemical logistics business of \$0.4 million due to an increase in rental income.

Fuel surcharge revenue increased \$1.0 million, or 1.6%, primarily due to an increase in our chemical logistics business of \$0.7 million and an increase of \$0.3 million in our intermodal business. We have fuel surcharge programs in place with the majority of our chemical logistics and intermodal customers. As a result, most of these programs typically involve a specified computation based on the changes in fuel prices. As a result, some of these programs have a short time lag between when fuel prices change and when this change is reflected in revenues. It is not meaningful to compare the amount of fuel surcharge revenue or the change in fuel surcharge revenue between reporting periods to fuel expense, or the change of fuel expense between periods, as a significant portion of fuel costs are included in purchased transportation.

Purchased transportation increased \$19.1 million, or 7.0%, due to an increase of \$18.8 million in costs related to servicing the energy logistics market, of which \$18.3 million was due to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions. Purchased transportation also increased \$0.3 million related to our chemical logistics market while our intermodal business remained flat. Total purchased transportation as a percentage of transportation revenue and fuel surcharge revenue decreased to 72.8% for the six months ended June 30, 2013 versus 79.1% for the same period in 2012. Our independent affiliates generated 87.7% of our chemical logistics revenue and fuel surcharge revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2013 compared to 92.0% for the comparable prior-year period. This decrease resulted primarily from the conversion of independent affiliate trucking terminals to company-operated terminals during the fourth quarter of 2012. During the 2013 and 2012 periods, we paid our independent affiliates approximately 85% of chemical logistics transportation revenue and paid independent owner-operators approximately 65% of chemical logistics transportation revenue.

During the first six months of 2013, hauling for the energy market was performed by company-operated terminals, independent affiliates and independent third-party carriers. In the first six months of 2013, company-operated terminals generated approximately 76% of the energy logistics revenue and independent affiliates and third-party carriers generated approximately 24%. In the first six months of 2012, company-operated terminals generated approximately 35% of the energy logistics revenue and independent affiliates and third-party carriers generated approximately 65%. We typically pay these independent contractors between 70% and 95% depending on their type of association with the company.

Compensation expense increased \$16.8 million, or 47.9%, due to an increase of \$11.3 million in our energy logistics business of which \$8.8 million was due to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions, an increase of \$5.0 million in our chemical logistics business due to an increase in company-operated terminals and an increase in our intermodal business of \$0.5 million.

Fuel, supplies and maintenance increased \$20.4 million, or 62.1%, due to an increase of \$12.8 million related to our energy logistics business of which \$10.3 million was due to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions. We had an increase of \$6.6 million related to our chemical logistics business resulting primarily from an increase in fuel costs of \$2.8 million, an increase in equipment rent expense of \$2.5 million and an increase in repairs and maintenance expense and other terminal costs of \$1.3 million, primarily at our company-owned terminals. In addition, we had an increase of \$1.0 million related to our intermodal business primarily due to an increase in fuel costs of \$0.7 million and an increase in equipment rent of \$0.3 million.

Depreciation and amortization expense increased \$5.0 million, or 59.5%, primarily due to an increase in depreciation for new energy logistics equipment and an increase in amortization expense for acquired intangible assets. We expect our depreciation and amortization expense to continue to be higher in 2013 than 2012 as energy logistics equipment and intangible assets acquired during 2012 are depreciated and amortized, respectively, for a full twelve months.

Selling and administrative expenses decreased \$1.0 million, or 5.8%, primarily due to a decrease in our chemical logistics business of \$3.4 million which is due to a reduction in acquisition-related costs and professional fees. We had an increase in our energy logistics business of \$2.0 million of which \$1.6 million was due to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions and we had an increase of \$0.4 million in our intermodal business.

Insurance costs increased \$1.5 million, or 20.5%, due to an increase in the volume of claims in our energy logistics business and additional premiums related to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions. As a percentage of revenue, insurance expense was slightly below the Company s target range of 2% to 3% of total revenue.

For the six months ended June 30, 2013, we recognized a net gain on disposal of property and equipment of \$1.5 million which was comprised of a gain of \$2.6 million on the sale of property offset by a \$1.1 million loss on the disposal of revenue equipment. For the six months ended June 30, 2012, we recognized a gain on disposal of revenue equipment of \$0.4 million.

For the six months ended June 30, 2013, we recorded a non-cash impairment charge to goodwill and intangibles in the amount of \$55.7 million as a result of our annual impairment analysis. The charge related to our energy logistics segment and further information regarding our impairment analysis is included in our Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates regarding Goodwill and Intangible Assets.

For the six months ended June 30, 2013, we incurred an operating loss of \$26.2 million compared to operating income of \$27.3 million for the same period in 2012. The decrease was primarily due to the non-cash impairment charge described above.

Interest expense increased \$1.2 million, or 8.6%, in the six months ended June 30, 2013, primarily due to an increase in our weighted average ABL Facility borrowings which were primarily used to fund the 2012 Energy Acquisitions. We expect our interest expense for 2013 to continue to be higher than the comparable period of 2012 due to higher average debt balances.

Other income of \$7.2 million for the six months ended June, 30, 2013 consists primarily of adjustments to our liability for contingent consideration payments related to the acquisition of Bice. Other income of \$0.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2012 consisted primarily of foreign currency income.

The benefit for income taxes was \$12.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013, compared to a benefit for income taxes of \$22.0 million for the same period in 2012. The effective tax rates for the six months ended June 30, 2013 and 2012 were 35.6% and more than 100%, respectively. The effective tax rate for the six months ended June 30, 2013 was different from our statutory rate due to a partial release of the foreign tax credit valuation allowance and a favorable audit settlement. The effective tax rate in the same period in 2012 was impacted by a release of \$22.8 million of deferred tax valuation allowance.

For the six months ended June 30, 2013, we incurred a net loss of \$22.0 million compared to net income of \$35.5 million for the same period in 2012 as a result of the above-mentioned items.

Segment Operating Results

We have three reportable business segments for financial reporting purposes that are distinguished primarily on the basis of services offered:

<u>Chemical Logistics</u>, which consists of the transportation of bulk chemicals primarily through our network of 26 independent affiliates and company-operated terminals, and equipment rental income;

<u>Energy Logistics</u>, which consists primarily of the transportation of fresh water, disposal water, and crude oil for the unconventional oil and gas frac shale energy markets, primarily through company-operated terminals and 3 independent affiliates; and

<u>Intermodal</u>, which consists of Boasso s intermodal ISO tank container transportation and depot services business primarily supporting the international movement of bulk liquids.

Segment operating income reported in our segment tables excludes amounts such as depreciation and amortization, gains and losses on disposal of property and equipment, restructuring costs, impairment charges and corporate and other unallocated amounts. Although these amounts are excluded from the business segment operating income results, they are included in our reported consolidated statements of operations. Most corporate and shared services overhead costs, including acquisition costs, are included in our chemical logistics segment. We have not provided specific asset information by segment, as it is not regularly provided to our chief operating decision maker for review.

Summarized segment operating results are as follows (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2013 Chemical Energy						
	Logistics	Logistics	Intermodal	Total			
Operating Revenues:							
Transportation	\$ 113,206	\$ 42,572	\$ 18,869	\$ 174,647			
Service revenue	16,922	2,500	13,283	32,705			
Fuel surcharge	27,189	40	4,715	31,944			
Total operating revenue	157,317	45,112	36,867	239,296			
Segment revenue % of total revenue	65.7%	18.9%	15.4%	100.0%			
Segment operating income	10,566	4,845	6,918	22,329			
Depreciation and amortization	3,009	2,892	828	6,729			
Impairment charges (1)		55,692		55,692			
Other expense	141	1,376	74	1,591			
Operating income (loss)	\$ 7,416	\$ (55,115)	\$ 6,016	\$ (41,683)			

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2012						
	Chemical	Energy					
	Logistics	Logistics	Intermodal	Total			
Operating Revenues:							
Transportation	\$ 107,935	\$ 24,929	\$ 17,655	150,519			
Service revenue	16,977	1,247	11,810	30,034			
Fuel surcharge	27,378	325	4,477	32,180			
Total operating revenue	152,290	26,501	33,942	212,733			

Segment revenue % of total revenue	71.6%	12.4%	16.0%	100.0%
Segment operating income	8,544	3,914	5,246	17,704
Depreciation and amortization	2,746	1,017	859	4,622
Other income	(362)			(362)
Operating income	\$ 6.160	\$ 2.897	\$ 4.387	\$ 13,444

		013 vs 2012	Chemical Logistics	Energy Logistics	Inter	modal	Total
Segment operating revenues	\$	change	\$ 5,027	\$ 18,611	\$	2,925	\$ 26,563
	%	change	3.3%	70.2%		8.6%	12.5%
Segment operating revenues (excluding fuel surcharge)	\$	change	\$ 5,216	\$ 18,896	\$	2,687	\$ 26,799
	%	change	4.2%	72.2%		9.1%	14.8%
Segment operating income	\$	change	\$ 2,022	\$ 931	\$	1,672	\$ 4,625
	%	change	23.7%	23.8%		31.9%	26.1%

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2013 Chemical Energy					
	Logistics	Logistics	Intermodal	Total		
Operating Revenues:						
Transportation	\$ 222,274	\$ 79,502	\$ 36,865	\$ 338,641		
Service revenue	33,315	6,421	26,423	66,159		
Fuel surcharge	54,451	273	9,194	63,918		
Total operating revenue	310,040	86,196	72,482	468,718		
Segment revenue % of total revenue	66.1%	18.4%	15.5%	100%		
Segment operating income	19,980	7,559	13,838	41,377		
Depreciation and amortization	5,893	5,893	1,636	13,422		
Impairment charges (1)		55,692		55,692		
Other (income) expense	(3,168)	1,596	74	(1,498)		
Operating income (loss)	\$ 17,255	\$ (55,622)	\$ 12,128	\$ (26,239)		

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2012							
	Chemical	Energy						
	Logistics	Logistics	Intermodal	Total				
Operating Revenues:								
Transportation	\$ 213,582	\$ 34,978	\$ 35,165	\$ 283,725				
Service revenue	32,893	2,131	22,995	58,019				
Fuel surcharge	53,692	326	8,886	62,904				
Total operating revenue	300,167	37,435	67,046	404,648				
Segment revenue % of total revenue	74.2%	9.2%	16.6%	100.0%				
Segment operating income	19,976	4,996	10,359	35,331				
Depreciation and amortization	5,434	1,264	1,715	8,413				
Other (income) expense	(344)	22	(42)	(364)				
Operating income	\$ 14,886	\$ 3,710	\$ 8,686	\$ 27,282				

	2013 vs 2012		Chemical Logistics	Energy Logistics	0.0		Total
Segment operating revenues	\$ %	change change	\$ 9,873 3.3%	\$ 48,761 130.3%	\$	5,436 8.1%	\$ 64,070 15.8%

		013 vs 2012	emical gistics	Energ Logisti		Into	ermodal	Т	otal
Segment operating revenues (excluding fuel surcharge)	\$	change	\$ 9,114	\$ 48,8	14	\$	5,128	\$6	3,056
	%	change	3.7%	131	.5%		8.8%		18.5%
Segment operating income	\$	change	\$ 4	\$ 2,50	53	\$	3,479	\$	6,046
	%	change	0.0%	51	.3%		33.6%		17.1%

(1) Includes an impairment charge of \$55.2 million of goodwill and \$0.5 million of intangible assets related to our energy logistics segment.

43

Three Months Ended June 30, 2013 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2012

Comparability for the three months ended June 30, 2013 to the three months ended June 30, 2012 is affected by recent acquisitions consummated in 2012. In June 2012, we acquired certain operating assets and rights of Bice, and in August 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Dunn s.

Operating revenue:

Chemical Logistics revenues increased \$5.0 million, or 3.3%, for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 compared to the same period for 2012 primarily due to an increase in transportation revenue of \$5.3 million which was driven by higher pricing and volume increases. In addition, fuel surcharge revenue decreased \$0.2 million due to decreased fuel prices and service revenue decreased by \$0.1 million due primarily to decreased trailer rental revenue. Driver counts were slightly higher in the 2013 period due to continued aggressive focus on recruiting and retention. However, industry-wide tightness in driver capacity could limit our ability to meet increasing customer demand.

Energy Logistics revenues increased \$18.6 million, or 70.2%, for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 primarily due to our acquisition of Bice and Dunn s, revenue from the strong and growing Eagle Ford shale region and the on-boarding of the new Marcellus independent affiliate. These increases were partially offset by slower customer drilling activity in the Bakken shale region which resulted in lower fresh and disposal water transportation volumes.

Intermodal revenues increased \$2.9 million, or 8.6%, for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 compared to the same period in 2012, due to continued strong demand for ISO container shipments which has led to increases in trucking volumes and a stable to upward environment for pricing. Revenue increases were also the result of strong storage, rental and service revenue.

Segment operating income:

Chemical Logistics operating income increased \$2.0 million, or 23.7%, for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 compared to the same period in 2012 primarily due to growth in linehaul revenue and a reduction in professional fees related to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions partially offset by independent affiliate conversion costs. In the second quarter of 2013, we also had higher equipment lease expense, higher medical claims and incremental depreciation expense from the independent affiliate asset acquisition in the fourth quarter of 2012. The company-operated terminals we took over from the independent affiliate conversion in the third quarter of last year negatively impacted our margins during 2013. While we have now re-affiliated these terminals to existing independent affiliates, future margin improvements could take some time as we provided certain incentives to accelerate the conversions.

Energy Logistics operating income increased \$0.9 million, or 23.8%, for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 primarily due to our acquisition of Bice and Dunn s and growth in our Eagle Ford shale business. Operating profits increased in nearly all shales as improvement plans have produced positive results. Despite the improvement, segment results continue to be adversely impacted by costs associated with the reorganization of this segment and high equipment repositioning and disposal costs. In July 2013, our brokerage command center operations in Marcellus ceased and we expect to incur cash and non-cash costs of approximately \$0.8 million associated with this closure during the third quarter of 2013.

Intermodal operating income increased \$1.7 million, or 31.9%, for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 compared to the same period in 2012 due primarily to increased storage and service revenues which typically carry higher margins. We also enhanced our cost controls across the business and have generated strong profitability trends in our Northeast region.

Six Months Ended June 30, 2013 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2012

Comparability for the six months ended June 30, 2013 to the six months ended June 30, 2012 is affected by recent acquisitions consummated in 2012. In April 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Trojan, in June 2012, we acquired certain operating assets and rights of Bice, and in August 2012, we acquired certain operating assets of Dunn s. Trojan, Bice and Dunn s are collectively referred to as the 2012 Energy Acquisitions and are included in our energy logistics segment.

Operating revenue:

Chemical Logistics revenues increased \$9.9 million, or 3.3%, for the six months ended June 30, 2013 compared to the same period for 2012 primarily due to an increase in transportation revenue of \$8.7 million which was driven by higher pricing and volume increases. We had an increase of \$0.8 million in fuel surcharge revenue due to higher fuel prices and an increase in service revenue of \$0.4 million due primarily to increased trailer rental revenue. Driver counts were slightly higher in 2013 due to continued aggressive focus on recruiting and retention.

However industry-wide tightness in driver capacity could limit our ability to meet increasing customer demand.

Energy Logistics revenues increased \$48.8 million, or more than 100.0%, for the six months ended June 30, 2013 due to our 2012 Energy Acquisitions, revenue from the strong and growing Eagle Ford shale region and the on-boarding of the new Marcellus independent affiliate. These increases were partially offset by lower customer drilling activity in the Bakken shale region which resulted in decline in fresh and disposal water transportation revenues.

44

Intermodal revenues increased \$5.4 million, or 8.1%, for the six months ended June 30, 2013 compared to the same period in 2012 due to continued strong demand for ISO container shipments which has led to increases in trucking volumes and a stable to upward environment for pricing. Revenue increases were also the result of strong storage, rental and service revenue.

Operating income:

Chemical Logistics operating income was flat for the six months ended June 30, 2013 compared to the same period in 2012, primarily due to growth in linehaul revenue and a reduction in professional fees related to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions offset by independent affiliate conversion costs. In the second quarter of 2013, we also had higher equipment lease expense, higher medical claims and incremental depreciation expense from the independent affiliate asset acquisition in the fourth quarter of 2012. The company-operated terminals we took over from the independent affiliate conversion in the third quarter of last year negatively impacted our margins during 2013. While we have now re-affiliated these terminals to existing independent affiliates, future margin improvements could take some time as we provided certain incentives to accelerate the conversions.

Energy Logistics operating income increased \$2.6 million, or 51.3%, for the six months ended June 30, 2013 primarily due to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions and growth in our Eagle Ford shale business. Growth in operating income over the prior-year period was limited by reduced profitability within the Bakken region, costs associated with the reorganization of this segment and high equipment repositioning and asset disposal costs. In July 2013, our brokerage command center operations in Marcellus ceased and we expect to incur cash and non-cash costs of approximately \$0.8 million associated with this closure and transition during the third quarter of 2013.

Intermodal operating income increased \$3.5 million, or 33.6%, for the six months ended June 30, 2013 compared to the same period in 2012 due primarily to increased storage and service revenues which typically carry higher margins. We also enhanced our cost controls across the business and have generated strong profitability trends in our Northeast region.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our primary cash needs consist of debt service, working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions and share repurchases. Our working capital needs depend upon the timing of our collections from customers and payments to others, as well as our capital and operating lease payment obligations. Our capital expenditures primarily relate to acquiring trailers to maintain the chemical and energy logistics fleet. We reduce our capital expenditure requirements for our chemical logistics and energy logistics businesses by utilizing independent affiliates and independent owner-operators.

Independent affiliates and independent owner-operators typically supply their own tractors, which reduces our capital investment requirements. For the six months ending June 30, 2013, capital expenditures were \$15.7 million and proceeds from sales of property and equipment were \$12.6 million. We generally expect our sustaining capital expenditures, net of proceeds from property and equipment sales, to be approximately 1% to 2% of operating segment revenues annually. We expect net capital expenditures to be approximately \$10.0 to \$15.0 million for 2013. Notwithstanding our general expectation for sustaining capital expenditures, we expect net capital expenditures in 2013 to be lower than in 2012, regardless of operating revenue, as we focus on equipment rationalization. Some of our independent affiliates who are engaged with us in the chemical logistics or energy logistics markets may at times purchase some portion of this equipment from us. Actual amounts could differ materially because of operating needs, growth needs, regulatory changes, covenants in our debt arrangements, other expenses or other factors.

Debt service currently consists of required interest payments on the outstanding balance of our ABL Facility, our Term Loan and our outstanding 2018 Notes, as well as acquisition-related indebtedness. We have no major debt maturities prior to August 2016, when our ABL Facility matures. We may from time to time repurchase or redeem additional amounts of our outstanding debt or may repurchase outstanding shares of our common stock. Our Board of Directors has approved a share repurchase program for up to \$15.0 million in shares of our common stock, of which \$6.9 million remained available at June 30, 2013. Separately, we have a long-term goal to reduce the outstanding amount of our indebtedness. Any repurchases or redemptions would depend upon prevailing market conditions, our liquidity requirements, contractual restrictions and other factors we consider important. Future repurchases or redemptions may materially impact our liquidity, future tax liability and results of operations.

Our primary sources of liquidity for operations during the 2013 and 2012 periods have been cash flow from operations and borrowing availability under the ABL Facility. At June 30, 2013, we had \$72.2 million of borrowing availability under the ABL Facility. We periodically make business acquisitions with cash as part or all of the consideration. Some acquisitions provide us with new assets to pledge under our ABL Facility and increase our borrowing capacity. Further, we increased our maximum borrowing capacity under the ABL Facility by amendment on September 27, 2012. Our ABL Facility was amended again on June 14, 2013 to provide for a \$17.5 million Term Loan, which was fully funded on July 15, 2013. Borrowing availability under our ABL Facility was expanded to include additional eligible accounts receivable and tractor and

trailer equipment in conjunction with the new borrowing. Proceeds from the Term Loan, together with additional borrowings under our ABL Facility, were used to fund the redemption of \$22.5 million in original principal amount of our 2018 Notes on July 15, 2013.

We believe that, based on current operations and anticipated growth, our cash flow from operations, together with other available sources of liquidity, will be sufficient to fund anticipated capital expenditures, operating expenses and our other anticipated liquidity needs for the next 12 months. Anticipated debt maturities in 2016, the acquisition of other businesses or other events that we do not foresee may require us to seek alternative financing, such as restructuring or refinancing our long-term debt, selling assets or operations or selling additional debt or equity securities. If these alternatives were not available in a timely manner or on satisfactory terms or were not permitted under any of our debt agreements and we default on our obligations, our debt could be accelerated and our assets might not be sufficient to repay in full all of our obligations.

Cash Flows

The following summarizes our cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2013 and 2012 as reported in our consolidated statements of cash flows in the accompanying consolidated financial statements (in thousands):

	Six months ended June 30,		
	2013	2012	
Net cash and cash equivalents provided by operating activities	\$ 18,448	\$ 3,394	
Net cash and cash equivalents used in investing activities	(4,980)	(71,853)	
Net cash and cash equivalents (used in) provided by financing activities	(13,730)	68,535	
Net (decrease) increase in cash	(262)	76	
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	2,704	4,053	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 2,442	\$ 4,129	

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$18.4 million for the six-month period ended June 30, 2013, compared to \$3.4 million provided by operating activities in the comparable 2012 period. The \$15.0 million increase in cash provided by operating activities was primarily due to higher net collections of receivables primarily from our energy logistics business. In addition, the increase in other assets for the current period was less than in the prior-year period when we issued a \$2.8 million note to an independent affiliate.

Net cash used in investing activities totaled \$5.0 million for the six-month period ended June 30, 2013, compared to \$71.9 million used in the comparable 2012 period. The \$66.9 million reduction in cash used in investing activities was due primarily to the 2012 Energy Acquisitions of \$60.9 million. In the 2013 period, we had increased proceeds from sales of property and equipment of \$5.6 million and reduced capital expenditures of \$2.2 million. In addition, we acquired a customer list for \$1.0 million and paid \$1.0 million of contingent consideration for Trojan.

Net cash used in financing activities was \$13.7 million during the six-month period ended June 30, 2013, compared to \$68.5 million provided by financing activities in the comparable 2012 period. In the 2013 period, cash flow from operations and property and equipment sales enabled us to pay down \$6.7 million of our ABL Facility. We also funded share repurchases of \$4.5 million, paid down \$3.7 million of other debt and capital lease obligations and paid \$0.7 million of financing costs associated with our new Term Loan. In the 2012 period, increased borrowings of \$41.5 million under our ABL Facility, and net cash received from our equity offering of approximately \$30.5 million, were utilized to fund the 2012 Energy Acquisitions and to pay down \$4.5 million of other debt and capital lease obligations.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have no off-balance sheet arrangements as defined under Item 303(a)(4) of Regulation S-K.

Contractual Obligations

The following is a schedule of our long-term contractual commitments, including the current portion of our long-term indebtedness at June 30, 2013 over the periods we expect them to be paid (in thousands):

		Remainder	Years 2014 &	Years 2016 &	Thereafter
	Total	of 2013	2015	2017	2018
Operating leases (1)	\$ 95,218	\$ 11,630	\$ 42,014	\$ 37,641	\$ 3,933
Total indebtedness (2)(3)	405,144	1,721	2,357	176,066	225,000
Capital leases	2,619	816	1,621	182	
Interest on indebtedness (4)	137,562	14,084	55,903	49,059	18,516

Total contractual cash obligations (5)(6)(7)(8) \$ 64

\$ 640,543

\$ 28,251

\$ 101,895

\$ 262,948

\$ 247,449

- (1) These obligations represent the minimum rental commitments under all non-cancelable operating leases including the guaranteed residual values at the end of the leases. Commitments also include the operating lease for our corporate headquarters. We expect that some of our operating lease obligations for tractors and trailers will be partially offset by rental revenue from subleasing the tractors to independent affiliates and independent owner-operators and subleasing trailers to independent affiliates.
- (2) Includes aggregate unamortized discount of \$1.2 million related to the 2018 Notes.

46

- (3) Excludes \$17.5 million borrowed under our Term Loan on July 15, 2013 and its associated payment obligations.
- (4) Amounts presented for interest payments assume that all long-term debt obligations outstanding as of June 30, 2013 will remain outstanding until maturity and interest rates on variable-rate debt in effect as of June 30, 2013 will remain in effect until maturity.
- (5) Excludes long-term pension obligations as we are unable to reasonably estimate the ultimate amount or timing of settlement of such obligations. As of June 30, 2013, obligations of \$19.6 million were reflected in the Consolidated Balance Sheet. This amount represented our unfunded status of such plans, which is the difference between our projected benefit obligation and the fair value of plan assets, as of such date. See Note 7 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.
- (6) Excludes liabilities associated with environmental matters as we are unable to reasonably estimate the ultimate amount or timing of settlement of such liabilities. Liabilities of \$8.5 million, which represent our reserves for environmental compliance and remediation were reflected in the Consolidated Balance Sheet as of June 30, 2013. See Note 14 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.
- (7) Excludes accrued loss and damage claims as we are unable to reasonably estimate the ultimate amount or timing of settlement of such claims. As of June 30, 2013, accrued loss and damage claims of \$18.4 million, which represented the balance of our reserves for such liabilities, were reflected in the Consolidated Balance Sheet.
- (8) Excludes liabilities associated with uncertain tax positions as we are unable to reasonably estimate the ultimate amount or timing of settlement of such positions. See Note 11 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Long-term Debt

Long-term debt consisted of the following (in thousands):

	June 30, 2013	December 31, 2012
Capital lease obligations	\$ 2,619	\$ 6,038
ABL Facility	154,500	161,200
9.875% Second-Priority Senior Secured Notes, due 2018	225,000	225,000
5% Subordinated Acquisition Notes	21,300	21,300
Other Notes	4,344	6,533
Long-term debt, including current maturities	407,763	420,071
Discount on Notes	(1,157)	(1,265)
	406,606	418,806
Less current maturities of long-term debt (including capital lease		
obligations)	(4,119)	(7,831)
Long-term debt, less current maturities (including capital lease		
obligations)	\$ 402,487	\$ 410,975

Debt Retirement

The following is a schedule of our indebtedness at June 30, 2013 over the periods we are required to pay such indebtedness (in thousands):

	 mainder f 2013	2014	2015	2	2016	2	017	Thereafter	Total
Capital lease obligations	\$ 816	\$ 1,288	\$ 333	\$	106	\$	76	\$	\$ 2,619
ABL Facility				1.	54,500				154,500
9.875% Second-Priority Senior Secured Notes, due									
2018 (1)								225,000	225,000
5% Subordinated Acquisition Notes						2	1,300		21,300
Other Notes	1,722	1,273	1,084		265				4,344
Total	\$ 2,538	\$ 2,561	\$ 1,417	\$ 1.	54,871	\$ 2	1,376	\$ 225,000	\$ 407,763

(1) Amounts do not include the remaining unamortized original issue discount of \$1.2 million related to the 2018 Notes.

47

The following is a schedule of our debt issuance costs (in thousands) as of June 30, 2013:

	ember 31, 2012	I Iss	litional Debt wance Costs	amo	2013 ortization xpense	June 30, 2013
ABL Facility	\$ 4,845	\$	402	\$	(760)	\$ 4,487
Term Loan			298		(4)	294
9.875% Second-Priority Senior Secured Notes, due 2018	4,665				(432)	4,233
Total	\$ 9.510	\$	700	\$	(1.196)	\$ 9.014

Amortization expense of deferred issuance costs was \$0.6 million and \$0.6 million for each of the three months ending June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively, and is included in interest expense. Amortization expense of deferred issuance costs was \$1.2 million and \$1.1 million for each of the six months ending June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively, and is included in interest expense. We are amortizing these costs over the term of the debt instruments.

The ABL Facility

Revolving Credit Facility

Our ABL Facility provides for a revolving credit facility with a maturity of August 19, 2016. On September 27, 2012, our maximum borrowing capacity under the facility was increased from \$250.0 million to \$350.0 million. Borrowing availability under our ABL Facility did not change as a result of this amendment. Changes in borrowing availability result from increases or decreases in assets securing the ABL Facility. The ABL Facility includes borrowing capacity of up to \$150.0 million for letters of credit and up to \$30.0 million for swingline borrowings on same-day notice. The ABL Facility is available for working capital needs and general corporate purposes, including permitted acquisitions. At June 30, 2013, we had \$72.2 million of borrowing availability under the ABL Facility.

Borrowings under the revolving credit facility bear interest at a rate equal to an applicable margin plus, at our option, either a base rate or LIBOR. The applicable margin at June 30, 2013 was 1.25% for base rate borrowings and 2.25% for LIBOR borrowings. The applicable margin for borrowings will be reduced or increased based on aggregate borrowing base availability under the ABL Facility and may be further reduced in the event that our fixed charge coverage ratio as calculated under the ABL Facility exceeds a target level. The base rate is equal to the highest of the prime rate, the federal funds overnight rate plus 0.50% and 30-day LIBOR plus 1.00%. In addition to paying interest on outstanding principal under the ABL Facility, we are required to pay an unutilized commitment fee to the lenders quarterly at a rate ranging from 0.25% to 0.50%, depending on the average utilization of the ABL Facility. We also pay customary letter of credit fees quarterly. We may voluntarily repay outstanding borrowings under the revolving credit facility of the ABL Facility at any time without premium or penalty, other than customary breakage costs with respect to LIBOR loans. The interest rate on borrowings under the revolving credit facility at June 30, 2013 was 2.5%.

The borrowing base for the ABL Facility consists of eligible accounts receivable, inventory, tractor and trailer equipment, real property and certain other equipment.

We recorded \$6.8 million in debt issuance costs relating to the ABL Facility. We are amortizing the debt issuance costs over the remaining term of the ABL Facility. The September 2012 amendment to our ABL Facility was treated as a modification under FASB guidance.

Term Loan Facility

On June 14, 2013, our ABL Facility was amended to provide for a new \$17.5 million senior secured term loan facility which was fully funded on July 15, 2013. Borrowings under the Term Loan bear interest equal to 2.50% for base rate borrowings and 3.50% for LIBOR borrowings, with a potential step-down of 0.25% after 18 months if a senior secured leverage ratio is met. Obligations under the Term Loan mature on the earlier of June 14, 2016 or the date on which the ABL Facility terminates. Beginning no earlier than the 12-month anniversary of the Term Loan and no later than the 24-month anniversary of the Term Loan, we will be subject to mandatory repayment of the principal amount of the Term Loan in equal quarterly payments for the remainder of the maturity period. Borrowing availability under our ABL Facility was expanded to include additional eligible accounts receivable and tractor and trailer equipment in conjunction with the new borrowing. We may voluntarily

repay the outstanding amount under the Term Loan at any time without premium or penalty, other than customary breakage costs with respect to the LIBOR loans.

48

We recorded \$0.3 million in debt issuance costs relating to the Term Loan. We are amortizing the debt issuance costs over the remaining term of the Term Loan.

9.875% Second-Priority Senior Secured Notes Due 2018

On November 3, 2010 we issued \$225.0 million aggregate principal amount of the 2018 Notes. With the proceeds of the issuance of the 2018 Notes, we repaid and redeemed certain of our outstanding notes, redeemed \$47.5 million of our 2013 PIK Notes, and paid down a portion of our outstanding borrowings under the previous ABL Facility.

Interest on the 2018 Notes is payable at a rate of 9.875% per annum, semiannually on May 1 and November 1 of each year. The payment obligations of QD LLC and QD Capital under the 2018 Notes are guaranteed by QDI and by all of its 100% owned domestic subsidiaries other than immaterial subsidiaries. The 2018 Notes are senior obligations of QD LLC and QD Capital and are secured by a second-priority lien on certain assets. Pursuant to an intercreditor agreement, the liens on the collateral securing the 2018 Notes rank junior in right of payment to the ABL Facility and obligations under certain hedging agreements and cash management obligations and certain other first-lien obligations.

The 2018 Notes mature on November 1, 2018. Prior to November 1, 2014, we may redeem the 2018 Notes, in whole or in part, at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2018 Notes redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date, plus an additional make-whole premium—intended to capture the value of holding 2018 Notes through November 1, 2014, but not less than 1%. During any twelve-month period prior to November 1, 2014, we may also redeem up to 10% of the original aggregate principal amount of the 2018 Notes at a redemption price of 103%, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date. Additionally, at any time prior to November 1, 2013, we may redeem up to 35% of the principal amount of the 2018 Notes at a redemption price of 109.875%, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date, with the net proceeds of one or more equity offerings so long as at least 50% of the aggregate original principal amount of the 2018 Notes remains outstanding afterwards. On or after November 1, 2014, we may redeem the 2018 Notes, in whole or in part, at the following prices (expressed as a percentage of principal amount), plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date, if redeemed during the 12-month period commencing on November 1 of the years set forth below:

	Redemption
Period	Price
2014	104.938%
2015	102.469%
2016 and thereafter	100.000%

We recorded \$6.6 million in debt issuance costs relating to the 2018 Notes, of which \$6.4 million was related to the new issuance and \$0.2 million of unamortized debt issuance costs related to our 10% Senior Notes due 2013 which are no longer outstanding. We are amortizing these costs over the term of the 2018 Notes.

On July 15, 2013, we redeemed a portion of our 2018 Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$22.5 million. The redemption price for these 2018 Notes equaled 100% of the aggregate principal amount of \$22.5 million, plus accrued but unpaid interest up to the redemption date, plus a 3.0% premium. In the third quarter of 2013, \$0.5 million of unamortized debt issuance costs related to this redemption will be written off.

5% Subordinated Acquisition Notes

We issued promissory notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$21.3 million as part of the consideration for the Bice acquisition. The promissory notes bear interest at a fixed rate of 5.0% per annum and mature June 1, 2017. Payments of interest only are scheduled for the end of each calendar quarter with principal payable in full at maturity. The promissory notes are unsecured and subordinated. The notes are non-negotiable and non-transferable and may be prepaid at any time without premium or penalty.

Collateral, Guarantees and Covenants

The ABL Facility contains a fixed charge coverage ratio which only needs to be met if borrowing availability is less than a designated amount ranging from \$20.0 million to \$35.0 million, depending upon the size of our borrowing base. The ABL Facility contains a number of covenants that, among other things, restrict, subject to certain exceptions: (i) our ability to sell assets; (ii) incur additional indebtedness; (iii) prepay other indebtedness, including the 2018 Notes; (iv) pay dividends and distributions or repurchase QDI s capital stock; (v) create liens on assets; (vi) make investments; (vii) make certain acquisitions; (viii) engage in mergers or consolidations; (ix) engage in certain transactions with affiliates; (x) amend certain charter documents and material agreements governing subordinated indebtedness, including the 2018 Notes;

(xi) change our business; and (xii) enter into agreements that restrict dividends from QD LLC $\,$ s subsidiaries. The ABL Facility also contains certain customary affirmative covenants and events of default.

The indenture governing the 2018 Notes contains covenants that restrict, subject to certain exceptions, our ability to, among other things: (i) incur additional debt or issue certain preferred shares; (ii) pay dividends on or make other distributions in respect of QDI s common stock or make other restricted payments; (iii) make certain investments; (iv) sell certain assets; (v) create or permit to exist dividend and/or payment restrictions affecting their restricted subsidiaries; (vi) create liens on certain assets to secure debt; (vii) consolidate, merge, sell or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all assets; (viii) enter into certain transactions with affiliates; and (ix) designate subsidiaries as unrestricted subsidiaries. The indenture also provides certain customary events of default, which, if any of them occurs, may result in the principal, interest and any other monetary obligations on the then outstanding 2018 Notes becoming payable immediately.

The payment obligations under the ABL Facility are senior secured obligations of QD LLC and QD Capital and are secured by a first-priority lien on certain assets and guaranteed by QDI and by all of its domestic restricted subsidiaries other than immaterial subsidiaries. The payment obligations of QD LLC and QD Capital under the 2018 Notes are guaranteed by QDI and by all of its domestic subsidiaries other than immaterial subsidiaries. The 2018 Notes, and the guarantees thereof, are senior obligations of QD LLC and QD Capital and are secured by a second-priority lien on certain assets. Pursuant to an intercreditor agreement, the liens on the collateral securing the 2018 Notes rank junior in right of payment to the ABL Facility and obligations under certain hedging agreements and cash management obligations and certain other first lien obligations. We were in compliance with the covenants under the ABL Facility and the 2018 Notes at June 30, 2013.

Other Liabilities and Obligations

As of June 30, 2013, we had \$23.9 million in outstanding letters of credit issued under the ABL Facility that may be drawn by third parties to satisfy some of the obligations described above and certain other obligations. We are required to provide letters of credit to our insurance administrator to ensure that we pay required claims. The letter of credit issued to our insurance administrator had a maximum draw amount of \$20.0 million as of June 30, 2013. If we fail to meet certain terms of our agreement, the insurance administrator may draw down the entire letter of credit. The remaining \$3.9 million of outstanding letters of credit as of June 30, 2013 relates to various other obligations.

Our obligations for environmental matters, accrued loss and damage claims and long-term pension obligations are considered within Contractual Obligations.

Other Issues

While uncertainties relating to environmental, labor and other regulatory matters exist within the trucking industry, management is not aware of any trends or events likely to have a material adverse effect on liquidity or the accompanying consolidated financial statements. Our credit ratings are affected by many factors, including our financial results, operating cash flows and total indebtedness.

The ABL Facility and the indentures governing the 2018 Notes contain certain limitations on QD LLC s ability to make distributions to QDI. We do not consider these restrictions to be significant, because QDI is a holding company with no significant operations or assets, other than ownership of 100% of QD LLC s membership units. QD LLC s direct and indirect 100% owned subsidiaries are generally permitted to make distributions to QD LLC, which is the principal obligor under the ABL Facility and the 2018 Notes.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND CERTAIN CONSIDERATIONS

This report, along with other documents that are publicly disseminated by us, contains or might contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. All statements included in this report and in any subsequent filings made by us with the SEC other than statements of historical fact, that address activities, events or developments that we or our management expect, believe or anticipate will or may occur in the future are forward-looking statements. These statements represent our reasonable judgment on the future based on various factors and using numerous assumptions and are subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause our actual results and financial position to differ materially. We claim the protection of the safe harbor for forward-looking statements provided in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Exchange Act. Examples of forward-looking statements include: (i) projections of revenue, earnings, capital structure and other financial items, (ii) statements of our plans and objectives, (iii) statements of expected future economic performance, and (iv) assumptions underlying statements regarding us or our business. Forward-looking statements can be identified by, among other things, the use of forward-looking language, such as targets, expects, estimates, may, will, should, could, seeks, plans, intends, anticipates or scheduled to or the other variations of those terms or comparable language, or by discussions of strategy or other intentions.

Forward-looking statements are subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those contemplated by the statements. The forward-looking information is based on various factors

and was derived using numerous assumptions. Important factors that could cause our actual results to be materially different from the forward-looking statements include the following risks and other factors discussed under the Item 1A Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012 and in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q. These factors include:

the effect of local, national and international economic, credit, capital and labor market conditions on the economy in general, and on the particular industries in which we operate, including excess capacity in the industry, the availability of qualified drivers, changes in fuel and insurance prices, interest rate fluctuations, and downturns in customers business cycles and shipping requirements;

our substantial leverage and our ability to make required payments and comply with restrictions contained in our debt arrangements or to otherwise generate sufficient cash from operations or borrowings under our ABL Facility to fund our liquidity needs;

competition and rate fluctuations, including fluctuations in prices and demand for transportation services as well as for commodities such as natural gas and oil;

our reliance on independent affiliates and independent owner-operators;

reclassification of our independent contractors, such as our independent owner-operators, as a result of legislative, judicial or regulatory changes or for any other reason;

a shift away from or slowdown in production in the shale regions in which we have energy logistics operations;

our liability as a self-insurer to the extent of our deductibles as well as changing conditions and pricing in the insurance marketplace;

increased unionization, which could increase our operating costs or constrain operating flexibility;

changes in or our inability to comply with, governmental regulations and legislative changes affecting the transportation industry generally or in the particular segments in which we operate;

federal and state legislative and regulatory initiatives, which could result in increased costs and additional operating restrictions upon us or our oil and gas frac shale energy customers;

our ability to access and use our salt water disposal wells and other disposal sites and methods in our energy logistics business;

our ability to comply with current and future environmental regulations and the increasing costs relating to environmental compliance;

potential disruption at U.S. ports of entry;

diesel fuel prices and our ability to recover costs through fuel surcharges;
our ability to attract and retain qualified drivers;
terrorist attacks and the cost of complying with existing and future anti-terrorism security measures;
our dependence on senior management;
the potential loss of our ability to use net operating losses to offset future income;
potential future impairment charges;
the interests of our largest shareholder, which may conflict with your or our interests;
our ability to successfully identify acquisition opportunities, consummate such acquisitions and successfully integrate acquired businesses and converted and new affiliates and achieve the anticipated benefits and synergies of acquisitions and conversions, the effects of the acquisitions and conversions on the acquired businesses existing relationships with customers, governmental entities, affiliates, owner-operators and employees, and the impact that acquisitions and conversions could have on our future financial results and business performance and other future conditions in the market and industry from the acquired businesses;
our ability to execute plans to profitably operate in the transportation business and disposal well business within the energy logistics market;
our success in entering new markets;
adverse weather conditions;
changes in health insurance benefit regulations;
our liability for our proportionate share of unfunded vested benefit liabilities, particularly in the event of our withdrawal from any of our multi-employer pension plans; and
changes in planned or actual capital expenditures due to operating needs, changes in regulation, covenants in our debt arrangements and other expenses, including interest expenses.
51

In addition, there may be other factors that could cause our actual results to be materially different from the results referenced in the forward-looking statements. All forward-looking statements contained in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are qualified in their entirety by this cautionary statement. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made, and we do not intend to update or otherwise revise the forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION AVAILABLE ON COMPANY WEBSITE

Our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports may be viewed or downloaded electronically or as paper copies from our website: www.qualitydistribution.com as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file such material with, or furnish it to, the SEC. Our recent press releases are also available to be viewed or downloaded electronically at www.qualitydistribution.com. We will also provide electronic or paper copies of our SEC filings free of charge on request. We regularly post or otherwise make available information on the Investor Relations section of our website that may be important to investors. Any information on or linked from our website is not incorporated by reference into this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

ITEM 3 Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

We are subject to market risks from (i) interest rates due to our variable interest rate indebtedness, (ii) foreign currency fluctuations due to our international operations and (iii) increased commodity prices due to the diesel consumption necessary for our operations. During the six months ended June 30, 2013, we have not held derivative instruments or engaged in other hedging transactions to reduce our exposure to such risks.

Interest Rate Risk

We are exposed to the impact of interest rate changes through our variable-rate borrowings under the ABL Facility. With regard to the ABL Facility, at QD LLC s option, the applicable margin for borrowings at June 30, 2013 was 1.25% with respect to base rate borrowings and 2.25% with respect to LIBOR borrowings. The applicable margin for such borrowings will be reduced or increased based on aggregate borrowing base availability under the ABL Facility and may be further reduced in the event that our fixed charge coverage ratio as calculated under the ABL Facility exceeds a target level. The base rate under the ABL Facility is equal to the highest of the prime rate, the federal funds overnight rate plus 0.50% and 30 day LIBOR plus 1.00%.

	Balance at		
	June 30, 2013	Interest Rate at June 30,	Effect of 1% Increase
	(\$ in 000s)	2013	(\$ in 000s)
ABL Facility	\$ 154,500	2.48%	\$ 1,545

At June 30, 2013, a 1% point increase in the current per annum interest rate would result in \$1.5 million of additional interest expense during the next 12 months. The foregoing calculation assumes an instantaneous 1% point increase in the rates under the ABL Facility and that the principal amount is the amount outstanding as of June 30, 2013. The calculation therefore does not account for the differences in the market rates upon which the interest rates of our indebtedness are based, our option to elect the lowest of three different interest rates under our borrowings or other possible actions, such as prepayment, that we might take in response to any rate increase.

Foreign Currency Exchange Rate Risk

Operating in international markets involves exposure to the possibility of volatile movements in foreign exchange rates. The currencies in each of the countries in which we operate affect:

the results of our international operations reported in United States dollars; and

the value of the net assets of our international operations reported in United States dollars.

These exposures may impact future earnings or cash flows. Revenue from foreign locations (Canada and Mexico) represented approximately 4.3% of our consolidated revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2013 and 5.1% of our consolidated revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2012. The economic impact of foreign exchange rate movements is complex because such changes are often linked to variability in real growth, inflation, interest rates, governmental actions and other factors. These changes, if material, could cause us to adjust our financing and operating strategies. Therefore, to isolate the effect of changes in currency does not accurately portray the effect of these other important economic factors. As foreign exchange rates change, translation of the income

statements of our international subsidiaries into U.S. dollars affects year-over-year comparability of operating results. While we may hedge specific transaction risks, we generally do not hedge translation risks because we believe there is no long-term economic benefit in doing so.

Assets and liabilities for our Canadian operations are matched in the local currency, which reduces the need for dollar conversion. Our Mexican operations use the United States dollar as their functional currency. Any foreign currency impact on translating assets and liabilities into dollars is included as a component of shareholders—deficit. Our revenue results for the six months ended June 30, 2013 were negatively impacted by less than a \$0.2 million in foreign currency movement, primarily due to the weakening of the Canadian dollar against the United States dollar.

Changes in foreign exchange rates that had the largest impact on translating our international operating profits for the first six months of 2013 related to the Canadian dollar versus the United States dollar. We estimate that a 1% adverse change in the Canadian dollar foreign exchange rate would have decreased our revenues by approximately \$0.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013, assuming no changes other than the exchange rate itself. Our intercompany loans are subject to fluctuations in exchange rates primarily between the United States dollar and the Canadian dollar. Based on the outstanding balance of our intercompany loans at June 30, 2013, a change of 1% in the exchange rate for the Canadian dollar would cause a change in our foreign exchange result of less than \$0.1 million.

Commodity Price Risk

The price and availability of diesel fuel are subject to fluctuations due to changes in the level of global oil production, seasonality, weather, global politics and other market factors. Historically, we have been able to recover a majority of fuel price increases from our customers in the form of fuel surcharges. The price and availability of diesel fuel can be unpredictable as well as the extent to which fuel surcharges can be collected to offset such increases. In the six months ended June 30, 2013 and 2012, a majority of fuel costs were covered through fuel surcharges.

ITEM 4 Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures

As required by Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(b) and 15d-15(b), management has evaluated, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this report. Based on their evaluation, management concluded our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Securities Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) were effective as of June 30, 2013 to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in Securities and Exchange Commission rules and forms and were effective as of June 30, 2013 to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) during the quarter ended June 30, 2013 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1 Legal Proceedings

Other than reported in Item 3 Legal Proceedings of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012, Note 20. Commitments and Contingencies to our audited consolidated financial statements contained in such Form 10-K and Note 14. Commitments and Contingencies to our unaudited consolidated financial statements included in this report, we are not currently a party to any material pending legal proceedings other than routine matters incidental to our business and no material developments have occurred in any proceedings described in such Form 10-K.

ITEM 1A Risk Factors

You should carefully consider the factors disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012 included under Item 1A Risk Factors in addition to the other information set forth in this report. The risks described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K and our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q are not the only risks facing our Company.

We may be subject to the risks set forth below:

Reclassification of our independent contractors, such as our independent owner-operators, as employees could increase our costs and adversely impact our business.

We use a significant number of independent contractors, such as our independent owner-operators, in all three segments of our business, consistent with long-standing industry practices. Regulatory authorities and private parties have recently asserted within the trucking industry that some independent contractors should be classified as employees based upon their interpretations of existing rules and regulations. Legislative, judicial, or regulatory (including tax) authorities could also introduce proposals or assert interpretations of existing rules and regulations that would change to employee the classification of a significant number of independent contractors doing business with us. The costs associated with reclassification, including any related regulatory action or litigation, could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and our financial position.

54

ITEM 2 Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

The following table lists QDI s share repurchases and deemed share repurchases during the six months ended June 30, 2013. On November 20, 2012, we announced a share repurchase program pursuant to which our Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of up to \$15.0 million of our common stock in an open-ended repurchase program (the Repurchase Program). Stock has been, and may in the future be, purchased pursuant to the Repurchase Program, from time to time, in the open market or through private transactions, subject to market conditions. Subject to applicable laws, repurchases under the Repurchase Program may be made at such times and in such amounts as we deem appropriate and may be made pursuant to Rule 10b5-1. We are not obligated to purchase any shares under the Repurchase Program, and it can be discontinued at any time that we feel additional purchases are not warranted. As of June 30, 2013, we have repurchased approximately 1.2 million shares valued at \$8.1 million under the Repurchase Program. The remaining shares deemed repurchased were surrendered by employees in order to satisfy statutory tax withholding obligations in connection with the vesting of stock-based compensation awards.

				Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of	I V Sha Ma Pu	aximum Dollar alue of res That y Yet Be rchased Under the
	Total Number of	Average Price		Publicly	Program (in	
Period	Shares Purchased (1)	Paid Per Share		Announced Program (1)	thou	sands) (2)
April 2013	128,300	\$	7.59	128,300	\$	6,938
May 2013	6,500	\$	7.60	6,500	\$	6,888
June 2013	649	\$	9.78		\$	6,888
Total	135,449	\$	7.60	134,800	\$	6,888

- (1) The difference between the Total Number of Shares Purchased and the Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Program reflects shares deemed repurchased that were surrendered by employees in order to satisfy statutory tax withholding obligations in connection with the vesting of stock-based compensation awards.
- (2) Represents the amount remaining in the Repurchase Program as of the end of the period noted.

ITEM 3 Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None.

ITEM 4 Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

ITEM 5 Other Information

On May 31, 2013, our Chief Executive Officer, Gary R. Enzor, adopted a trading plan in accordance with our insider trading policy, which plan is intended to satisfy the provisions of Rule 10b5-1 under the Exchange Act. This Rule 10b5-1 trading plan contemplates the sale of up to 125,000 shares of common stock by Mr. Enzor in accordance with the terms of the plan, with the period during which sales may be made beginning on August 5, 2013. As of August 1, 2013, Mr. Enzor beneficially owned 917,344 shares of common stock, including shares owned by his wife, unvested restricted shares and shares obtainable by exercising options. We do not intend to update or otherwise revise the information contained in this paragraph to reflect any sales subsequently reported by Mr. Enzor.

55

ITEM 6 Exhibits

Exhibit

Description No. Second Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of June 14, 2013, by and among Quality Distribution, Inc., Quality Distribution, 10.1 LLC, the other loan parties party thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent and collateral agent, and the lenders party thereto. Incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Quality Distribution, Inc. s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed June 18, 2013. Agreement of Separation and General Release dated April 4, 2013 between Stephen R. Attwood and Quality Distribution, Inc. 10.2 31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant To 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to 32.1 Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 101 Interactive Data File

56

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC.

August 6, 2013

/s/ GARY R. ENZOR
GARY R. ENZOR,
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER
(PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER)

August 6, 2013

/s/ JOSEPH J. TROY
JOSEPH J. TROY,
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT AND CHIEF
FINANCIAL OFFICER (PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL AND
ACCOUNTING OFFICER)

57